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PRESS:

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR BAISA: The Planning Committee will come to order. Good morning, everyone. I am
the new Planning Chair, Gladys Baisa, and I welcome you to this meeting. It's our first
Planning Committee meeting of the year, and I'm very thankful that all of you are here.
I'd like to introduce my fellow Council Members that are here. I'd like to introduce my
Vice-Chair Jo Anne Johnson. And our Council Chair Riki Hokama is a Member of the
Committee, and Bill Kauakea Medeiros, Member of the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: And Michael Molina, Member of the Committee. And also joining us today
are Councilmember Michele Anderson, thank you for being here; and Councilman
Michael Victorino. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd also like to introduce our Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux. And
Jeff Hunt, our Planning Director; and Joe Alueta, our Administrative Planning Officer;
and our Committee staff, David Raatz and Clarita Balala. And I also see sitting in the
corner Diane Shimuzu. Thanks for being here.
ITEM NO. 12:

TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS (e.c. No. Ol-lSO/C.R. No. 02-94)

CHAIR BAISA: We'll start off this morning with public testimony. And public testimony will
be accepted for each item on the agenda. Those wishing to testify should sign up at the
Secretary's desk here. Testimony will be limited to three minutes. And testifiers are
requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who they are representing
before you begin.
Today, we have one item on our agenda. This item relates to transient vacation rentals.
On April 7, 2006, the prior Council adopted Resolution No. 06-32 to refer to the Planning
Commission a draft bill relating to transient vacation rentals. The purposes of the draft
bill are to identify the instances in which transient vacation rentals will be allowed and to
expand the scope of eligibility for bed and breakfast home permits under Chapter 19.64,
the Maui County Code. On September 20, 2006, the Planning Director transmitted the
Planning Commission's findings and recommendations on the draft bill.
It is the Chair's intention today to review the Planning Commission's findings and
recommendations and to proceed with further deliberations regarding County policies. I
will be asking the Administration representatives to provide an overview of the Planning
Commission's findings and recommendations and to answer questions posed by Council
Members.
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I would first like to proceed with public testimony. At this time, I will accept public
testimony on this item. And our first testifier today is Mr. David Dantes testifying on this
item. And he will be followed by John Blumer-Buell.

... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. DANTES: Good morning, Madam Chairman, and Members of the Committee, and Council
Members, and everyone.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning.
MR. DANTES: Thank you. First of all, thanks for all of your courage to start the year offwith a
bang and tackle such a complex and ... uh ... notorious issue. I thought I would make a
statement hoping to establish a tone for the deliberations of this body on the subject of
vacation rentals referring to the tone, which was set by yourselves in 2002. And I've
distributed for your reference an excerpt from a resolution from the Land Use Committee
Report 02-94. At some point today, please take time to look this over and think about it
because it expresses the unanimous opinion of this body as of five years ago, which was
basically that vacation rentals have economic benefits. They're facing a very steep
threshold in order to gain permits. This discourages compliance. Something should be
done to make the process simpler and fairer and that you would like the Administration to
support and lend its resources to this process.
For the past five years, we've been working, based on the spirit of this resolution, and a
lot of progress has been made but there have also been stumbling blocks. The biggest
most serious stumbling block has to do with the way that people interact when they have
a difference of opinion. And basically, the form that that takes is if people express
concerns about vacation rentals, they sometimes reach the point where they say, we just
don't want you go away. And if we ask, what don't you want, they may say, well, you
take away from housing or we're afraid that people won't be able to farm if you're here.
We want to engage in a meaningful dialogue, a sincere dialogue with people that have
concerns and questions and issues because we believe that all of them are amenable to a
solution, if we just have the unification of will to work for something that everyone can
live with.
So that's the spirit in which MVRA has approached this and will continue to approach
this. I'm afraid today that you may hear a report, which would tend to condemn this
ordinance. The ordinances before you would satisfy the spirit of your resolution to
provide a simpler, fairer process to permit vacation rentals. But whatever the reasons for
condemning it may be, we feel it isn't necessary to throw it out. What is necessary is a
renewed commitment to sincere dialogue between all the parties so that we can come to a
better understanding and work out our differences -- a solution that everybody can live
with over the long term. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA:
Thank you very much.
Councilmember Anderson.

Are there any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Dr. Dantes, thank you for being here. I think
you're probably the only Maui organization for vacation rental operators. Is that correct?
MR. DANTES: There's a Maui Bed and Breakfast Association.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But that's different from vacation rentals.
MR. DANTES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, how many members do you have?
MR. DANTES: Around 150.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
permit?

And how many of those members have applied for a

MR. DANTES: I think around 50.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
MR. DANTES: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? If not, Mr. Dantes, thank you very much.
MR. DANTES: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Incidentally, we're using the light system today on testimony on the podium.
So, when the testifiers see a yellow light, it means you have 30 seconds remaining. And
when the red light comes on, your three minutes are up. So, if you would please use that
it will save us a lot of discussion. Thank you.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Madam Chair, is there, is there an extra minute to conclude after the
three minutes are . . .
CHAIR BAISA: If you're in the middle of sentence, I'll be happy to let you finish.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Thank you. Aloha, Chair Baisa, and Members of the Planning
Committee. My name is John Blumer-Buell and I drove over from Hana this morning. I
am testifying as an individual, however, I was a member of the Hana Community
Association Board of Directors in 1988 when transient vacation rentals were a topic of
controversy and discussion. I was also a member of the Hana Advisory Committee to the
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Maui Planning Commission when the issue was discussed during the last review of the
Hana Community Plan.
Attached for your consideration is my previous testimony dated July 31, 2002 and
May 18, 2006. My conclusions have not changed since 2002. That is, there is already
regulation of transient accommodations to the 1990 Maui General Plan, the 1994 Hana
Community Plan, County zoning laws, and State zoning laws. Some proponents of the
transient vacation rentals are encouraging regulation of the industry as if there is not
already existing legislation regulations. That is misleading. There are existing
regulations.
The current problems and discussions are a result of little to no enforcement of the
existing laws of several County administrations. The Maui News of January 14, 2007
stated, "The Mayor stated during her campaign that she felt the County should crack
down on vacation rentals since they are already regulated under existing zoning laws". I
agree.
As part of the solution, I encourage you to add additional enforcement officers to the next
County Budget and to pass legislation to fine violators substantial amounts of money.
Only when there is financial disincentive to operate illegally will there be compliance
with existing law.
And I've attached ... there's additional, about six or seven points after that. And I would
like you to, if you can, to take a close look at my 2002 letter because that is the ... that is
basically reciting the Hana Community Plan, and the Maui County General Plan, and the
support that those offer for my position. So, thank you very much for your consideration.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Buell. Are there any questions for the testifier?
Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. John, thanks very much for providing your previous testimony.
With regard to additional enforcement officers, one of the problems that we have, of
course, is finding people who will work for that type of wage. So, because we have
challenges with regard to hiring enforcement employees, even though sometimes we do
have the positions allocated, do you have any other suggestions, as you mentioned, to
disincentives even if we have citizen enforcement? Are there any things that you could
recommend to us to at least get people to adhere to the laws that are on the books?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Yeah, I think, as I mentioned, one of the things would be to have
substantial fines to be a disincentive for people to operate. And that, that's a kind of a
broad ... you'd have to look at that carefully because I believe some, some of the people
are probably taking in thousands of dollars a day in Kuau and other areas. And some
operators are probably taking in a hundred dollars a day. So, it has to be based upon a
disincentive regardless of how much people are taking in.
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And the other thing, there was an issue that came up in Hana a few years ago regarding a
vacation rental. And the County Planning Department had no problem easily pulling up
all these vacation rentals on the web. So, I think if you have legislation that would allow
enforcement through identification of units on the web that would help. In other words,
you could just send somebody a certified letter that they're not in compliance and that
would start the process. And that could be done from Wailuku. You wouldn't have to be
sending out enforcement officers.
I know that, in the past, you know, there's been some complaints about the enforcement
officers trying to do their job. And it's, it's a tough job. And it may be easier and more
effective just to send a certified letter.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, John.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. John, thank you for coming out from
Hana.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: We appreciate it. Could you just state specifically what it
says in the community plan about. .. well, I'm just going to quote what you have here.
Under Land Use in the community plan it says, "Conduct an inventory and study of
existing non-conforming uses, including vacation rentals, to (1) determine their numbers,
(2) their geographic distribution and the effects upon the local housing and real estate
markets and the local economy, and identify recommendations for resolving
non-conforming use issues". To your knowledge has that ever been done for Hana?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: It hasn't and if you look at the, the last page of my testimony. I was
suggesting exactly that to the Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning
Commission as, as a, as a start. Now, the, the thing that's the problem, at this point, is
there's a group of illegal vacation rental operators, in the Hana District, came forward the
last time the Planning Committee was in Hana. Charmaine Tavares was Chair. They
represented that there's more than 100 maybe as many as 150 in the Hana area. And it's,
you know, and I, I know of none of those that are not in violation of the General Plan, the
Hana Community Plan, County zoning laws or State zoning laws.
So, it's really, you know, we're talking ... this is ... our community plan was passed
1994, so that's 13 years ago the County has failed to do anything. And, you know, the
impacts, at this point, are dramatic. You know in the community there's infrastructure in
Hana, it may be hard to believe but there's infrastructure that's failing out there. The
Hana dump. I've been contending for years needs to be closed. And, at some point, I
hope the ... you'll come and look at the dump. But part, an awful lot of the rubbish in the
dump is from, now a permanent, transient vacation rental population in Hana, which
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could be hundreds every night. And then on top of that, we have between 600,000 and a
million people going out towards Oheo every year. They're leaving their rubbish in Hana
for at least one meal maybe two. So, you know, that's, that's just one part of our
infrastructure that's, that's already failing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. One other question, John. Do you know of cottages
that are currently being used for vacation rental that previously had been long-term
rentals in Hana?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Off the top of your head an estimate. Because I'm
assuming a lot of this 100 to 150 operators are new, newly constructed dwellings.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: A lot of them are. I think this, I would, wouldn't want to put out a
figure that I couldn't really confirm. But I do know that there's a place on Hana Bay that
was a long-term rentals for kamaaina residents and that was bought and it's now turned
into a hotel use.
Now, one of the things to understand with all of these is that people are not overbuilding.
They're building according to the law. In other words, you have zoning along Hana Bay
that's, that's R or R-3. And they'll build as many units as they can to be in compliance
with what they're, with what they're allowed to build. That's not the problem. It's the
way they're using the units.
So, I think the inventory would still be good but, you know, in the meantime, there's got
to be some kind of crackdown. I mean a lot of people are wishing the community had
just brought the hammer down, you know, 15 years ago. People do not like to police
their neighbors out there.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: And at the same time, you have people that are really willing to
impose an awful lot on everybody else. So, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for the testifier, Members? If not, Mr. Buell, thank you
very much for the journey from Hana and for your testimony.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Aloha and good luck to all of you this year.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Our next testifier will be Don Couch. And Don will be followed
by Jocelyn Perreira.
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MR. COUCH: Aloha and good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. COUCH: Council Members. My name is Don Couch and I'm here testifying on my own
behalf. I just wanted, for the record, I was former Deputy Director of Planning and an
Executive Assistant to Mayor Alan Arakawa.
I would like to inform you of one of my projects as an EA to the Mayor. In 2002 and
2003, a technical advisory committee was convened by the Planning Department to work
out TYR legislation - Transient Vacation Rentals. The TAC was successful in
identifying virtually all of the community's concerns with vacation rentals but they were
unsuccessful in reaching a compromise about permitting and regulating them.
Former Mayor Arakawa asked the Planning Department, the Planning Department and
MYRA to continue their discussions and ... based on the work that was done by the TAC.
Discussions between department's long range Planner John Summers, and Mike Foley,
and the MVRA, and myself continued for many months. I was there as a mediator on
behalf of the Mayor. The Planning Department wanted to develop a TYR ordinance
within the context of a larger project. And that project was the reform and consolidation
of the whole permitting process in the County ofMaui.
So, an Application and Procedures Ordinance was created during the discussions. Within
the context of the new A&P framework, the TYR Ordinance would establish conditions
and restrictions for that particular industry. Both ordinances underwent many revisions
during the course of our discussions. As you can imagine, both sides were diametrically
opposed. And during the discussions all the misconceptions that each, everybody had
about each other went away and they surprisingly came up to a very good set of draft
ordinances - one for the applications and procedures, and one for TYRs. They still
disagreed on a few items and we felt, after the many months of discussions, that those
few items could be handled by, should be addressed by the Council when it comes before
Council.
Unfortunately, or however things may occur since that point, the Planning Department's
staff priorities changed. The General Plan was imminent. And so, Mr. Summers went
over to Long Range to head the General Plan. A new administrative planner was hired
and that body of work was not, no longer around. We decided to keep it down because of
the General Plan. The draft ... what I would like to say is the draft was a very good piece
of work. I feel the departments all. .. oops .. .I have about one more minute or is it
changed this year?
CHAIR BAISA: Unfortunately. But would you finish your sentence, Don.
MR. COUCH: Certainly. The draft has been .. .is, is out there in the Planning Department. I
think the MYRA has a draft. I encourage you all to take a look at that draft as part of
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your discussions. It's, it, it. . .it was a lot of work done by a lot of people that I think
came together and, and really came up with something that would work for everybody.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any questions? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Don, was the draft, to your knowledge, ever transmitted to the
County Council?
MR. COUCH: No, it was not because of the General Plan and the Affordable, the Workforce
Housing Bill. Mayor Arakawa decided to wait until that was all settled and it was
intended to come either this year or next.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Would we be able to get a copy of that either through you or through
the MYRA?
MR. COUCH: I believe the MYRA has a copy. I'm, I'm pretty sure the Planning Department
has a copy as well. There's two different ordinances. And the one that's even better is
the Application and Procedures because it cuts down the, the 38 different applications
that we have now for permits of all kinds down to about I think eight.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And that was for more though then just the TYR.
MR. COUCH: It was a framework so that you can fit TYRs in there. You can fit home
businesses in there or any other issue that, that worked around applications and ... for
permits.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thanks very much, Don.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Couch, you mentioned that there
were a few items that either side could not agree on.
MR. COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that you thought it would be best to leave it up to the
Council to address. Could you tell us what those items of contention were?
MR. COUCH: You know I don't have a copy of that draft and it was two years ago. I think one
of 'em was ... had to deal with whether it should be allowed on agricultural lands and a
limited number. .. or 500 feet apart, I believe. I can't remember. There were so many
other issues that we kind of ironed out. I don't remember what the actual ones are.
However, they are .. .in the last draft I saw, they are ... both sides are put in there as a
draft in different colors or different text for the Council's review.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Mr. Couch.
MR. COUCH: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for being here. Just for my information, the
makeup of this Committee. This was made up of the Administration, members of the
MYRA. And any other segments of the community were part of this Committee?
MR. COUCH: This was after the Technical Advisory Committee that had I think 18 or
20 people and it, it got to a point where it was just heads butting. So, the Mayor came in
and said let's have the MYRA because they appear to be the spokesperson for the
vacation rental side and then the Department of Planning which is, is ... represents the
County and the citizens of the County ofMaui.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
MYRA?

So, the head butting was between the department and the

MR. COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Those points of contention.
MR. COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Any other questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question please.
CHAIR BAlSA: Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, so what, what part of Mayor Arakawa's
Administration made the determination that the policy from the Administration would be
that TYRs would be acceptable because the current law is contrary to that position?
MR. COUCH: I don't know that anybody said that they would be acceptable. I believe the
last. ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You shared with us that you went on a premise that you
would come up with a proposal. And the assumption that I am getting from your
comments is that the Administration had made a policy decision for the County, which I
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don't agree since we're the policy body, that TVRs would be appropriate and that you are
coming up with a compromise legislation for us to consider. And you would only send to
us those points that you felt that you couldn't through your committee address. So, when,
when, when was all this predeterminations made?
MR. COUCH: I believe those are not predeterminations. The Mayor wanted to get two sides
together in an issue that is a big issue. Unlike having people butt heads, he was trying to
get, he was trying to get collaboration.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The fact of the matter is that the law is still the law, the
existing law. If that is what the Mayor had wanted to do, I would have more than likely
have been appreciative of a request to either set aside enforcement of the current County
law, ask for a revision, a deletion, and amendment so that people out there, our residents,
wouldn't look at this County and say we pick and choose which laws we wish to follow
also as the law governing body. I'm done.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Any other questions for our testifier? If not, Mr. Couch, thank you
very much ...
MR. COUCH: Thank you.
... for being here.
Jocelyn Perreira.
CHAIR BAlSA:
Beverly Livingston. Good morning.

And she'll be followed by

MS. PERREIRA: Good morning. Good morning, Chair Baisa, and good morning, Members of
the County Council. My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive Director of the
Wailuku Main Street AssociationiTri-lsle Main Street Resource Center and its towns
under its banner in the County ofMaui.
We are here today to discuss the issue on transient vacation rentals. First, I'd like to say
we trust that our prior testimony in full was submitted to the Council for review, as we
had been very involved in this issue. We also participated in the task force, transient
vacation rental task force and ... earlier that was referred to butting heads. I, I really have
to say we didn't view it that way. We, we were a group that was made of diverse groups
of people in the County and, frankly, we were headed toward, I thought, a very, very
enforceable and workable ordinance that just didn't happen.
I do want to say that people like Mr. Dantes who represents the transient, transient
vacation rental group has been very considerate and, and, and willing to work together to
try to find some ways that we can work through this very, very difficult matter.
However, I must say that our small towns continue to be concerned about the
proliferation of transient vacation rentals in this County and what it is doing to our
communities, our neighborhoods. It is actually slowly changing the flavor and character
of what has been traditional Maui.
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I do think that it is very, very important that this discussion be also addressed during the
General Plan process because we fully expect to have a deep discussion about proactive
planning for our Maui community. Concern remains for the respect of community plans.
And each community plan as you know is different. It's not a one size fits all. Nor
should we be looking at a recommendation like regarding business zoning districts that
we should apply some ... a provision for TVRs and small hotels similar to the Wailuku
Redevelopment Plan. Each community is very different.
We need to know what the density is in the current area and what are the proposed
densities for the areas surrounding the immediate business districts. Again, it is not a one
size fits all. There are unique circumstances also that prevail in our communities. Lanai
City is one such area that has very unique situation that requires special considerations as
does, you know, some of our other towns.
I can tell you that it is, it is very sad to see the fact that we have in jeopardy towns that
now may be at risk because of the lack of enforcement that instead of having hotels that
go up, we're starting to have hotels that are going outwardly.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Do we have questions for the testifier?
Ms. Perreira, I have ... the Chair has a question.

If not,

MS. PERREIRA: Yes.
CHAIR BAlSA: Just as you have mentioned and everybody mentions is a very long standing
issue that there have been tons of meetings, discussions, and suggestions about. And, of
course, the new Planning Committee is desirous of bringing this matter to a conclusion,
and with an ordinance that we can live with. Although it may not make everybody
happy ... (end a/tape, start IE) . .. one of the things that I'm getting your views on is, how
do you see this affecting affordable housing?
MS. PERREIRA: You know this discussion is, is not limited to just my personal point of view
because when I speak I am reflecting the consensus and the discussions of many
individuals on boards and committees in the various communities, small town
communities. That would be one of the items that very much concerns them. That would
be, you know, one of the top items on the list. There is a whole list of items that they
have concerns. And again, I hope that you let me know if you did get the prior
transmittals. I believe Office of Economic Development did a public meeting where we
listed it.
But it is taking away the, the available inventory, long-term available inventory because
people ... well, just, just the other day, I was given a list of vacation rentals that exist in a
particular area. And then I looked at a whole three to four pages of proposed vacation
rentals in the Haiku area, Huelo area, Makawao area, just to Paia area. Just to name a
few.
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You know it's, it's becoming where people have to make a living and so they are
considering taking their long term rentals and thinking of doing this. On top of that, we
have sales happening with homes across the board, and frankly, I hope somebody is on
top of how individuals who sell their properties and sell it with the caveat that you can
afford to buy this property because you can have rental producing income from some of
the, you know, the cottages or what have you, what have you, on the property as well.
CHAIR BAlSA: So, it's your impression that this does have an effect on the availability of
affordable housing.
MS. PERREIRA: Yes, because ...
CHAIR BAlSA: Because there's much discussion about that and I'm just curious to know from
somebody like you who knows so much about our small towns.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: If you feel that that is true or if that is a myth.
MS. PERREIRA: Well, especially long term rentals. You know when you say housing that's,
you know, you can own and buy a house, yeah.
CHAIR BAlSA: Right.
MS. PERREIRA: But I do think that it, it heavily impacts on the affordable rentals for sure
especially long-term rentals.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. The list that you were looking at,
Ms. Perreira, is the list that I gave you the other day. And I just want to correct you said
proposed. These are not proposed, these are actual vacation rentals. And as best as I can
determine, the growth has been astronomical in the Haiku area. You know five years
ago, there might have been ... oh ... a minimum of 10 that were being advertised anyway,
and now there are a total of 59 being advertised in the Haiku area.
So, has it been your experience that people are now buying property on Maui for the
investment purpose specifically of turning the property into commercial income
property?
MS. PERREIRA: I, I wouldn't broad brush everybody but certainly it appears that there is
something to that argument. Because of the fact that I cannot ignore that I see it because
I happen to live in the area. So, living in the area gives you a sense of experiencing the
changes that are taking place over a period of time.
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And it is a lucrative way of owning property of being able to afford it if you can utilize,
especially, if the, the properties that have ... um .. .large properties that have more than
one residence on it. You know what I mean and you look at a way of being able to afford
to purchase a piece of property, that would be a way that you could afford to purchase a
piece of property. And you could use it to shore up your, your retirement or what have
you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and, and there's no sense of risk because there's no
enforcement and that's well known.
MS. PERREIRA: One of our biggest concerns is enforcement because neighbors are irritated
because they do not want to be bad neighbors to each other. They don't want to be
policemen. They don't want to create difficulties in the neighborhood and therefore they
live, they quietly live with things that become intolerable. And it, it can be things that are
small things that grow to larger things.
I do want to say though I do credit Mr. Dantes as making a good faith effort to trying to
meet and address the needs of, of those that are in existence now that want to be
conscientious and good people in this particular industry. However, it's like the bike,
bike, bike industry, the downhill bikers. You know there are a few of them who are
conscientious and want to do a good job. But then it becomes a situation of how much is
too much and when do we compromise to the point of no return what is going to be the
lasting impact of our communities.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Member Anderson, are you finished?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Anyone else? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Ms. Perreira.
MS. PERREIRA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for being here. It would seem .. .I guess you use
that analogy where we're having hotels spreading outward instead of upward. And in the
district as you read off the number of potential vacation rentals out there, it would seem
like we're getting more TVRs than cattle out there, so to speak. But, you know, as a
person that's an advocate for the small towns and you, you hear from a lot of people on
the street. Many of the folks don't have the time to come here and let their thoughts be
known to us. What is your thoughts, and I guess from the folks that you hear out there,
with regards to the enforcement issue, possibly putting a limit on the amount of permits, I
mean, any type of feedback in that area?
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MS. PERREIRA: Well, certainly you hear from most everyone with a few exceptions that there
is a concern for enforcement. And you cannot blame just the enforcers because part of
the problem is the people out there are afraid to pick up the phone and call the enforcers
so that they can protect their interests. So, it's, it's a .. .it's a multifaceted problem. It
becomes where the enforcement is very definitely needed but the law to protect the
people so that they don't have to resort to filing a complaint so that there is enforcement
becomes so very important. That there are safeguards and limits to what they expect
when they purchase a home and they put their life savings into their, their property or
whatever, and then they all of sudden so many years down the road look at their
neighborhood it's like what is this place that we're living in. And that's why they're
starting to leave their homes and sell. And it's a frustrating thing.
So, you end up seeing neighborhoods that could actually become like a transient vacation
rental alley, you know, in certain areas. Because it's just so many transient vacation
rentals so I do think limitations are very important if they're appropriate at all. Because
as you said, Councilman Molina, you know, in Ag land where we expect to see
agriculture and cattle and things of that, we're starting to see cash cows instead of what
you would normally expect to see and felt you were protected to have in your community
plans.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any further questions for the testifier? Ifnot, Jocelyn, thank you very much.
MS. PERREIRA: You're very welcome.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier
Pat Borge. Good morning.

IS

Beverly Livingston.

And she will be followed by

MS. LIVINGSTON: Good morning. Thank you for hearing me. Good morning, Members. My
name is Beverly Livingston. I am a member of Maui Vacation Rental Association. And
I want you to know that many of the concerns that have been voiced here are my
concerns also. I feel there should be more enforcement. I feel there should be a uniform
way of dealing with this situation. I don't know whether it should be having say a
medallion system where only so many are allowed and the rest are, are shut down or
whether it should be a grandfathering thing or whatever. I do think there should not be
proliferation. I do think there should be standards. I don't think there should be, well,
like in Paia where somebody screens in a porch, puts a couch on it, and rents it out. You
know those things are not, not. .. they should not happen.
As far as neighborhoods are concerned, I think it's very important that if somebody is
going to start an operation that they have the full consent of their neighbors and that the
neighbors agree and that they say, yes, this will have no impact on the neighborhood
before they even think about doing it.
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That's what a neighborhood is for. A neighborhood is for taking care of each other and
caring about each other. So, if, if somebody even thinks about starting something like
this up, it should be in accordance with the neighborhood. And so, when there, when
there is a permitting process I think that's a vital part of the permitting process is, is this
congruent with what the neighborhood wants.
So, to, to characterize us as being part of say a group of outsiders who view it as nothing
but commerce who come in and buy 27 condos, kick everybody out, and turn it to
vacation rentals that's not us. That's not what we want to do. We're mostly people who
want to live here the rest of our lives, have a business, and work with people. If what
we're doing isn't working, we want to work with you to find out what can work but we're
not the big bucks guys from the outside.
We've been approached by some of them and we don't want them as members. SO,ljust
hope it's, that distinctions can be made between who we are which is not the mega
corporations who see this as an income possibility versus people who want to live in the
neighborhood, contribute to the neighborhood, be appropriate to the neighborhood. If it' s
not appropriate, don't do it.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Do we have questions for Ms. Livingston? If not,
thank you very much for being here.
MS. LIVINGSTON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is Pat Borge. And Pat will be followed by Anjali DeSure.
MR. BORGE: Good morning, everybody. How you doing, Gladys?
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. BORGE: Well, for me, you know, I got a vacation rental up from the road from my house
up in Makawao there. And you know the law is the law. We have laws and that's what
we follow. We follow the laws. I know the vacation rental people are nice people.
Some of 'em. Not all of 'em. Some of 'em. But the law is the law. If I was to grow
dope in my backyard that doesn't make it right because I'm a nice guy? I got to follow
the law. It's against the law. That's the bottom line on that. We are, we can be
discussing this matter, in the meantime, our neighborhoods are being destroyed. People
are fighting with each other. There's no aloha. We're losing all our agricultural lands.
We're losing our lifestyle. That's what makes Maui Maui.
For instance in Hana like if, if all those vacation rentals in Hana would disappear; all
those people would stay in Hana Hotel. Hana Hotel could hire more people. You would
have more long-term renters for the Hana people. They don't have to drive out here to
work in the hotels. Most of the people that go do jobs at vacation rentals are all ... they
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get paid by cash a lot of guys I know who clean yards, who do maintenance work at the
vacation rentals. So, how they contributing to our infrastructure?
Like the one above my place up in Makawao, when I bought that house it was zoned
residential, period. That's why I bought there because when I, when I live there I don't
want to deal with tourists when I get off of work. That's my home. I want to know
who's in my neighborhood. What kind of security does a vacation rental gives me? How
do I know who's staying in that house?
Right now, you can go on the Internet and you can get. .. the keys will be there at the
house and you can go there. I have known for a fact that people have done drugs in
vacation rentals, bed and breakfast because there's no kind of security. And that's in our
neighborhood you're talking.
You know this ... that's why at the hotels you have security guards, you know, it's a safe
environment. Why are you putting this thing in our neighborhoods? And that is what I
don't understand. And I, I want to thank Mike for saying, hey, right on, we're destroying
our agriculture. It's our lifestyle. Why take that away from us? You know that's what
made Maui Maui.
Now, this guy is all about like she said the cash cow. It's about the money. You know
and sometimes you can't please everybody and you got to draw the line. And I hope this
Council this year settles this matter, this vacation rental. I mean it's not good for our
neighborhoods especially in the Up country area.
We have hotel zone areas and that was our goal in the past. We're going to do tourists.
Tourists stays in the tourist area. They have no business in our neighborhoods. And
that's what it's all about. Why should we give up this whole island to the tourists? You
know we, we need our, our space. We need our place to relax. You know you work with
tourists 2417, you know, and I do that and that's my job. And I love the tourists.
That's ... that's how I make my money but at times, hey, when you got to say whoa man,
you know, I need a break, you know. And by putting it right next to my house, you
know, that that don't get it man. You know I'm sorry.
I mean how I going to spread aloha to somebody that, hey, man, you know, I not going to
take it out on the manager of the vacation rental because he doesn't live there. You
know, so I think it's bad for Maui. You know it's, they're not doing any justice as far as
our infrastructure and everything else. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Borge. Hold on. We may have some questions.
Any questions?
MR. BORGE: Thank you.

- 17 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 30, 2007

CHAIR BAISA: I have a question. A very quick question. I'd just like your opinion. Do you
feel that it's very important that the owner live right there with the vacation rental?
MR. BORGE: Well, for one, I don't want it but if you do, do it and then have a vacation rental,
the owner should live there. And also the permit should be non-transferable. Not even to
a relative or a member of that family. It's non-transferable. And if you're going to push
for vacation rentals and allow them, every vacation rental on this island better come to
the permit process. And nobody should be grandfathered in. I mean that's the law and I,
and I think Riki Hokama has said that many times. The law is the law.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. BORGE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, Pat.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning, Pat.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Medeiros.
MR. BORGE: Good morning, Bill.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thanks for being here. Some concerns that I've heard
about vacation rentals especially in neighborhoods like you described is that, you know,
people come and they save and pay a lot of money to get to Hawaii so they like to be on
vacation and to have late activities at night. What has been your experience in your
neighborhood? Have Police have to be called about parking violations or late night
noises and et cetera?
MR. BORGE: Well, not in, not, not one that has up by my road because I rent out my house
long term but where I live in Haiku we have problems. They come sometimes. But, you
know, my, my ... you know, we get up early and stuff. But some of my friends like in
Maui Meadows a couple, a couple weeks ago there's a vacation rental next to one of my
employees. They have a vacation rental where loud music was played and, and the cops
had to come and, you know, settle things. And these guys are just vacationing. They're a
bunch of young guys. They're here to party. Have a good time. They don't care about,
you know, I mean they pay money to come like you said. They pay big money to come
to Hawaii and they going to come here to have a good time. They're not going to care
about the neighborhood.
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You know I mean it's ... you guys got to get out there and talk to the people that live in
the area. I mean, you know, a lot of people who would like to come down here and
testify and like Mike said, you know, they working and they cannot. But there's a lot of
inner feeling in people, local people up there and you guys got to get out there and talk to
'em because some people are up to here with the, with that kind of stuff. You know, and
what's going .. .I, I feel that what's going to happen is that we're going to lose the aloha
spirit within our neighborhoods. You know because we're not going to get that. .. you
know that close neighborhood feeling anymore. We're going to lose that and then we're
going to get riff within our communities because, because of, you know, somebody wants
to make some money.
You know and I mean like she was saying, you know, there's, there's houses right now
for sale on the Internet that you can buy and be rented out as vacation rentals. I mean
they're selling it as, as a hotel. I mean we got to do something. I mean I hope, like I
said, I hope this Council this year step forward and, and, and draw the line in the sand
and be firm on it and say, hey, this is the way it's got to be because the way that it's
going right now it's just getting worse. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Pat.
MR. BORGE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other. .. Councilmember Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Pat, because you were talking about agriculture and I know
that you live in an ag area. One of the things that had been asked was some of the
individuals who are doing actual agriculture, genuine not fake ag, they have said that they
wanted to, as part of like agri-tourism probably something similar to Ulupalakua Ranch,
to offer accommodations where there is a farm experience for people that come to
vacation on the island. Because a lot of times the ag part of their business they can't quite
make enough money if they have crop damage or they have some kind of, you know,
how fireweed is and what not. Do you think that that kind of use, if it' s limited and if it' s
managed properly, would still be able to offer something that could be agreeable to
people such as yourself who do live in those rural areas?
MR. BORGE: Well, if something, well, when you're dealing with the ranches, I think, you
know, they'd be, they'd be managed properly and, and you have an area that it would be
allowed. You know it would be, it's not spread out. Right now, you have this situation
that is so spread out that, within the communities, there's no, you have no control right
now. You know dealing with like Ulupalakua Ranch, you know, that's my, that's my
bread and butter too. And, you know, somebody like that or Haleakala Ranch is more of
a controlled environment and still dealing with agriculture and keeping open space. You
taking, in fact, that's, you know, and everybody within that community is working with,
with that company and stuff, you know, that is more acceptable. But when you go out
and you take two acre lots and, and it's supposed to be agriculture and they put up all
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these buildings and rent it out as, as a hotel, I mean I don't think there's, there's
justification for that.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks very much, Pat.
MR. BORGE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Councilmember Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Pat.
MR. BORGE: Good morning, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for being here and for your comments. As a
property owner who has a vacation rental nearby, some folks have suggested that it
should be the neighborhoods to decide if a vacation rental should be allowed there. Can I
get your opinion on what you believe would be an acceptable percentage of owners?
Should it be unanimous ...
MR. BORGE: Well ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... Of 80 percent of the property owners?
MR. BORGE: Well, see I'm glad you, you brought that up because I feel as a landowner that's
my right. If it's zoned residential and if I say .. .if I feel that it shouldn't be there then
that's my right. I don't think you as a Council person can tell me what should, you know,
should .. .if it's against the law to have that in my neighborhood why are you going to
approve it because I mean that's my right. I don't think, I think all the people in that
residential area should approve. If you have one disapprovement {sic} well that's his right
and you should protect his right as, as, as a, as a local person and, and, well, you know,
part of the community. That's his right and you should, you should protect his right.
I don't think, you know, it's like I come into your neighborhood and I, and I say, okay,
I'm going to do this and I'm going to do that. But four of the neighbors said it was okay
but you say it's not okay then you have no right. You know what about your right? You
know what I mean. So, if everybody agrees then, hey, but you got to have everybody ...
I feel that's my opinion. I feel that everybody should agree on a situation like that
because we all got to live in harmony.
You know if I, if I resent the fact that you're going to, that that they do that, you know,
just because my neighbor said it's okay but I have my right, too. I own it, that's my
property. I sweat for that, you know, and, and that's my right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? If not, Mr. Borge, thank you for coming
today. And I want to assure you that this is why we are embarking on this ambitious idea
of pass, you know, passing an ordinance. Weare well aware of the frustration in the
community and how much the community wants the Council to act. So, we're, with your
help and the help in the community we're going to try to do something.
MR. BORGE: Thank you very much. You guys have a good day.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
Dick Mayer.

Our next testifier is Anjali DeSure.

And she'll be followed by

MS. DESURE: I'm again grateful for your time today. And this stand I've stood here many
times before. My name is Anjali DeSure. I first got a permit to do vacation rentals on
Ag land in 2002. The big hurdle was fire safety because there was no fire hydrant right
in front of my property but there were two standpipes. But the Council was kind enough
to give me a permit anyway. So, when I came up for renewal, and also my cottage in
2005, before that I put in a swimming pool worth $90,000 to meet the fire requirements
because I talked to the Water Department and the fire flow calculations. I also paved my
whole driveway for safety reasons because that was recommended and that cost me
$20,000.
And but I'm sad to say that I wish I hadn't done any of that because having a permit, I'm
the only one in Haiku-Huelo that has a permit but I cannot compete. There is no
enforcement. I mean everybody and everybody is doing it. Pretty soon I might, it would
pay for me to do long term rents other than vacation rentals because there's no
enforcement. And it's just so frustrating for me because I thought if! crossed all my T's
and dotted all my I's and did the right thing in Maui I would be rewarded. But I'm not a
member of the MYRA. They don't want me as a member.
And so, I'm here ... and then I hear all this stuff going on that vacation rentals and
affordable housing is not connected. So, I woke up and said Anjali just, why don't you
just speak the truth. You may lose your vacation rental in the process so be it. Vacation
rentals and affordable housing are very connected. If I cannot vacation rent my cottage, I
will have to rent it for $1,500 to $1,200 or $1,000 a month. I'm not going to let geckos
just live in there. They don't pay rent.
So, it's very connected and all around me I see people buying properties from the
mainland and they, some people have come and asked me because they find out that I
have a legal permit. They say what's the law? I said nothing is being enforced. I don't
know. So, I've seen on my street North Holokai Road like three properties sold to people
from the mainland and they just put an ad on the Internet and they have a phone number
you call 'em, you rent it, you go there. And they're making money on the mainland and,
you know, they still have homeowner exemptions on the property. And if you walk in
there there's fire safety issues. There's all kinds of issues but nobody is doing anything.
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And I'm, I'm just here to pray to you guys that please ... and do enforcement because
people are building their lives around these vacation rentals now.
People are buying them from major money. They're putting in furniture, this, that, and
they're hoping to send their children through college from this. And they know they
don't have a permit but nobody does. I mean 99 percent of the people don't and I feel
foolish in sitting there with my permit because I put so much money in having good faith
in the County ofMaui. So, but then people are building their lives around these vacation
rentals. In the last four years, five years there has been no enforcement. So many people
have put in vacation rentals.
CHAIR BAlSA: Anjali, your time is up dear. If you could just hold on we may have some
questions. Any questions for the testifier? Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Ms. DeSure, thank you very much for
coming. I know this is a difficult thing for you and I can appreciate the unfair
competition that you have to deal with. Um .. .it's very disheartening for someone who is
following the law ... putting in the investment to become legal and fire safe, and then
having to compete with people that aren't doing the same. It's very unfair. You said that
homes on, on your street recently have sold specifically to be used as vacation rentals.
Do you know if the, if the sale price of the home was calculated with
an ... uh ... calculated with the consideration of the income that would be produced by the
home as a vacation rental?
MS. DESURE: Yes, most definitely. I, I know of one sale very close to my house that the, the
people from the mainland who bought it, you know, added up the numbers and they came
to me and they said can I rent it for such and such price and I said, you know, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you give us the numbers please?
MS. DESURE: Oh, this property was the one acre property with two dome, prefab dome
structures connected together that was one acre and it sold for $1.695 million. And that
had to only .. .it's purely numbers. It's just numbers. People look at one, two bedroom
upstairs, two downstairs, all with kitchens. Put it on VRBO. How much does it cost to
put a property on VRBO? Two hundred and fifty dollars a year. That's cheap
advertising. Or you could give it to some travel agents. Travel agents take 15 percent.
That's still cheap and they manage it. So, it's a lot of money we're talking about. It's
millions if not close to a billion dollars just in the Haiku-Huelo up country area. This is
not ma and pa anymore. It's huge.
This house behind me sold four years ago to this realtor in Malibu from the mainland for
$2.4 million, which was cheap now. If it goes back up on the market now it probably be
selling for $4 million and it all has to do with no enforcement. I'm sorry I keep saying
that. People are building their lives around these properties. They're paying mega
dollars.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, Ms. DeSure, let's just focus in on this one property that
you said had these two dome structures. What is the estimated income value of that
property because you're aware of how many bedrooms and ...
MS. DESURE: The upstairs they are renting on the VRBO for hundred and ... um ... and they
have gotten, when people start out they go at the low end, the very low end 'cause they
want to build up there. The upstairs is hundred and ... depending on the high season or
low season let's say 150.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Let's try to like an annual figure what, what do you think
would be an annual figure for a vacation rental income?
MS. DESURE: For, for that kind of property? One hundred and fifty thousand a year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so that. ..
MS. DESURE: That's kind oflow.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So that $150,000 a year income is considered when the
property is listed for sale, so that the real. .. (end of tape, start 2A) . .. estate agent is
saying this property is listed for 2.5 million but that's because it's realizing $150,000 plus
per year as Income.
MS. DESURE: Yeah. Because it comes fully furnished also, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
booking vacation rentals.

And then you also mentioned that travel agents are

MS. DESURE: Oh, tons. I mean it's huge business. I mean you punch in Maui vacation rental
on the Internet and all you see is travel agents. And they're, I mean they're making, God,
I have no idea. I mean huge amounts and they own properties. They buy tons of houses.
Travel agents buy tons of houses in the ag land, Up country area. I mean that way, you
know, it's, it's convenient
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So this is not a mom and pop business.
MS. DESURE: Oh no.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This is -MS. DESURE: It's huge.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --a huge commercial operation that people are actually
building a business on illegal rentals.
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MS. DESURE: Absolutely. And they're building their lives around it. They're, you know,
huge investments. Yeah. And that's only because there's no enforcement.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I heard a rumor that AAA Canada has purchased a travel
agency that specialize ...
MS. DESURE: Yeah, it's called, it's called fabulous-homes. com. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... and, and AAA Canada bought that.
MS. DESURE: My neighbor told me, yeah, because my neighbor used to rent through
fabulous- homes. com his house. Yeah, they bought it. So, so, what's the next step then
AAA of Canada is going to buy all kinds of houses in Maui, too? Why not? I mean it's,
it's huge. And because there's no enforcement there is, like people have said, there is a
law in the books and I followed the law. It wasn't that hard. The Planning Department
was very helpful.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ms. DeSure, thank you very much for being here. We
appreciate your input.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Yeah.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
Good morning,
Ms. DeSure. Because the Maui Vacation Rental Association is a very active participant
in working with the County to formulate an ordinance, I found it interesting in your
comments that you ... please help me get clarity on this, you mentioned that you're not a
member of the MYRA. And was that by choice or did you try to join and can you
explain why?
MS. DESURE: They don't want me. There's a big, I'm a big bone of contention see because I, I
got a permit and I, I keep on saying that the permitting process is fair. Yeah. And so,
and they keep on saying that it's not fair. Well, if you have legal structures. If you try to
reasonably follow the fire flow and I was not 100 percent on the fire flow but they still
gave it to me. The Council members gave it to me. Afterwards, I said okay let me put in
a swimming pool because I am legal and I want to renew it. It's not, it's not easy but like
if I want to, you know, if I want, if I want anything nothing worthwhile in life comes
easy. You have to go to a four-year college to get a graduation, you don't just get a
graduate degree by, you know, overnight. It takes work. I mean you know.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, so, just to get clarity. So, basically, you have a bone of
contention with the MYRA's position on certain matters that they had ...
MS. DESURE: Oh, sir, I do.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... which is why you didn't want to become a member or they
didn't want you in the association.
MS. DESURE: They, they .. .I contacted them early on this year, and the new year came and I
said can we work together so to have some enforcement at least? I mean the people that
are in the process can be in the process but there should be enforcement. And they said, I
talked to Mr. Dantes. He's very, very nice. I really like him as a person but he refused to
work with me.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. DESURE: Because we, we .. .I want enforcement he said enforcement only if community
complains. But I'm not going to pick up the phone and complain about my neighbor.
You know that's what the County is there for. Like the gentleman before said, you know,
look on the Internet. The gentleman from Hana said it's all out in the Internet. People
are advertising illegal structures that are not even dwelling units, that are not even
dwelling units. Look at the audacity on the Internet -- the pictures and kitchens and
everything for $150 a night and all kinds of things.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Madam Chair.

Okay.

Thank, thank you, Ms. DeSure.

Thank you,

CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Any further questions for the testifier? If not, Anjali,
thank you very much. Thank you for being here.
MS. DESURE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is Dick Mayer. And he will be followed by Elaine Wender.
MR. MAYER: Good morning, Council Members, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. MAYER: My name is Dick Mayer. And I'm speaking today as a representative of the
Kula Community Association. I'm the Vice President. And I would like to talk about
their position. Although, I'm a member of GP AC, I'm in no way representing any
positions that the GP AC mayor may not take.
The Kula Association, as you may remember for those of you, who were on the Council
before, took a position and I'd like to go over that for the benefit of some of the new
members. We took a position and we started off with looking at the General Plan of the
County. And the General Plan of the County has five major themes to begin off the
General Plan. I'm talking about the present General Plan. Four of those themes speak
directly or indirectly to the issue of vacation rentals.
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For example, theme No.1 says, protect Maui County's agricultural land and rural
identity. And amendments to the General Plan will preserve agricultural lands for the
continued pursuits of both land intensive and labor-intensive agricultural pursuits.
Theme 3 says, protect Maui shoreline and limit visitor industry growth. Theme 4 says,
we should be offering diverse employment opportunities for residents. And to amend the
General Plan would be to broaden our economic base so that we are not so dependent on
tourism. And theme 5 says, address the development of residential housing as a major
social need in our community -- resident housing.
Those are themes that, of the law, that as we all know the requirement is that this
ordinance that you're proposing will have to follow the General Plan as it is today until
the General Plan is revised. Within that General Plan it also talks about a whole bunch of
other issues, for example, with a regard to visitor industry it says limit visitor industry
development to those areas identified in the appropriate community plans and to the
development of projects within those areas which are in ... conformance with the goals
and objectives of those particular plans. And one of the objectives further on in there
says restrict the transient rental use of single-family housing in residential zones.
This ... ordinance which covers all other ordinances. All ordinances must comply
because with regard to the implementation, at the very end of the General Plan it says; all
County laws shall be consistent with the intent of the General Plan. So, whatever you do
you will have to conform with the existing General Plan or modify the General Plan.
Given the very clear direction of the General Plan to diversify the economic drivers for
Maui County and specifically to limit the growth of the visitor industry, our Association
has taken a conservative position that conforms to the General Plan. If we allow
expansion of the current B&B ordinance it should only be used, it should only be to help
families and residents supplement their income and not provide a whole new industry.
Owners should be present on the property.
Enforcement is absolutely critical as was previously stated. Tax compliance. Right now,
those owners who are buying those residences, many of them out of state, are they paying
Transient Accommodation Tax? Are they paying the Excise Tax? Are they paying the
State Income Tax? Are they paying the proper County Property Tax? Or the County
doesn't even realize there's a business going on there. And are they, of course, paying
the Federal Income Tax?
These are the things, which are not conformative {sic}. My time is up. I'm just
wondering is there a rule that people can come back at the end for three minutes?
CHAIR BAlSA: We did not set our meeting up that way.
MR. MAYER: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: But if you would please hang on, I'm sure there are questions. Questions,
Members? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Dick. And one of the things that you have spoken about
is basically referring specifically to the General Plan, as it exists right now. So, from
what I understand and what you read there basically is no wiggle room. In terms of even
considering adoption of an ordinance that is not in strict compliance with that, is that your
view?
MR. MAYER: That is County law, as I understand it that is there now. That doesn't mean that
you can't have vacation rentals but they have to follow the General Plan. And I think
that's where you start. Once you have that then you can go from, then the new General
Plan will be probably available to you in a year or so, year and a half, and then you'll
adopt it as a body and that might change things entirely. But right now, that would not be
allowed to have the, the broad-scale approach.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. With regard to the tax issue which you raised, have you been
able to learn whether or not the State intends to ever release the information to the
County that was passed by State Law that would have given us access to at least know
whether people are paying GET or TAT?
MR. MAYER: My understanding was that the Legislature passed an ordinance that or a law that
would allow the counties to get access to be able to utilize it for the enforcement of their
own laws. And it's up to the County now I guess to initiate it. And if the State doesn't
comply, I don't know what the way, how, how counties can, can require the State to
follow its own laws. But there must be legal mechanisms by which the State could do
that. And that would allow you to get information on who is paying or who is not paying
the proper taxes because after all some of that TAT comes back to the County for its
services and its needs.
So, you have a vested interest in knowing what is really being paid to the State not to
mention all the State projects. You also obviously have an interest in knowing which
properties ... businesses really and sometimes with many units on those businesses, which
may not be taxed assessed for property tax purposes. I think the overall thrust of the tax
issue is there are many residents of Maui County who are paying higher taxes right now
because other people are not paying their fair share. And many of those people who are
not paying their fair share live elsewhere as was mentioned just a few minutes ago.
People in the mainland, Canadians even, apparently, buying up units here. We don't
know whether they're paying property tax, tax, and the other taxes. And therefore, all the
rest of the people in this County, who are working very hard locally, may be paying
higher property taxes than they need to.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Dick.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? If not, Mr. Mayer, thank you very
much.
MR. MAYER: You're welcome. I just wanted .. .I didn't go through the whole Kula
Community Association thing. It's in your packet from previous times and I wish you
would go through it step by step because there's 25 or so items in there. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I want to reassure those of you that have been involved
with this for a long time that the work that you have done is not being forgotten. It's
sitting right here and we're, we're paying attention to it. Ms. Wender is our next testifier.
And after her I have only one more person signed up. If there are any additional people
in the audience who would like to testify, would you please come and fill out a form so
that we'll know that you want to testify. Alright, Ms. Wender, welcome.
MS. WENDER: Thank you. Good morning. My name is Elaine Wender. I urge you to do
whatever is within your power to enforce existing law especially as it relates to
agricultural land and not make it easier to turn ag lands into resort areas. The draft bill,
which would make it vastly easier to have legal vacation rentals, is inconsistent with and
thus prohibited by existing State and County laws and plans.
This issue has now been before the Council for six years. My understanding of the
political history is that towards the end of its term, the Apana Administration was finally
getting serious about enforcing the law, and began to bring action against illegal vacation
rentals. This stimulated a huge outcry from the operators, who asserted the right to
continue their illegal activity. The Administration backed off, even though the proposed
resolution was cause, which called for this was never adopted by the Council. It was
2002, an election year, and the Chair of the Planning Committee, Alan Arakawa, solicited
and obtained the support of these operators. He won the election.
His Administration, as expected, largely refused to enforce the law. The result has been
an explosion in the number of illegal vacation rentals and an increasing sense of
entitlement by those operating them.
Our new Mayor stated publicly before the election that she disagreed with Arakawa's
policy, and was quoted saying, "I think it should be enforced. Yes, we're looking at
changing the law but it may not change. So, in the meantime, we've got these activities
going on that are creating impacts in the various neighborhoods. Some people hate it.
Some people say it's no problem but it's impacting our neighborhoods. It's like how can
you expect people to follow any laws if you're selective about which laws you're going
to follow and which laws you aren't going to follow."
Some of us voted for Mayor Tavares because of her change of heart on this issue. I urge
this Council to now send a resolution to the Administration urging immediate and strong
enforcement of the current law. The Planning Department, the Maui, Molokai, and Lanai
Planning Commissions, and the Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning
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Commission spoke unanimously in strong opposition to this bill, the draft bill. The vote
at the Planning Commission was six to zero to approve the recommendation of the
Planning Department to recommend denial to the Maui County Council. The Chair who
did not vote expressed his opinion of the draft bill in these words, "garbage in, garbage
out".
Several commissioners expressed their strong opposition to easing the restrictions on
vacation rentals, especially on agricultural lands, asking the operators what part of the
word illegal they did not understand. This represented a victory of sorts for those of us
who for many years have been giving similar testimony to the Council. But it was a
hollow victory for without strong enforcement of existing law this blight will continue to
spread and Maui will no longer be an island with resorts. It will become a resort island.
Please defeat this legislation and send a strong message to the Administration to enforce
existing law. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
very ... oh, okay. Member Anderson.

Questions for the testifier?

If not, thank you

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks. I first want to thank you for that testimony. I
think you really hit the nail on the head. Um .. .I know, Elaine, that you have a home in
Hana and you have a home ...
MS. WENDER: Keanae.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sorry, Keanae. Have you seen an impact in Keanae?
MS. WENDER: We've been pretty vigilant. As far as I know there are, at present, no illegal
vacation rentals. There was one. We managed to get it closed down some years ago.
But it's an ongoing threat because land comes up for sale. In fact, there's a piece now
that was bought by a realtor and it's been raised. And I don't know what is being told to
perspective buyers about what they might be, you know, able to get if they buy that land.
So, it's, it's always sort of lurking out there. So far the community has been pretty
vigilant.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, when you said you closed one down. How was that
accomplished?
MS. WENDER: Oh, Joe left. You know I don't really know. There were complaints from the
community and whether. .. they, I think they chose to put it into long-term rental. What
went on between the operator and the Planning Department, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But it was, it was because of complaints.
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MS. WENDER: I don't know. I don't know but there, there were complaints and it did change
from vacation rental to long-term rental. Actually, part of the family is now occupying it.
So, that was a good resolution and I, I can't tell you what exactly the dynamics were.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any further questions? If not, Ms. Wender, thank you very, very much.
MS. WENDER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is Carol Cornwell. And she'll be followed by Leo Caires.
It's the Chair's intent that after testimony we'll be taking a brief recess before we have
the presentation from the Planning Department. Good morning.
MS. CORNWELL: Good morning. Thank you for hearing me. I'm glad to be here. Thanks for
everybody's testimony. I'm new to this debate. I'm a private property owner in
Kamaole, which is between Keokea and Ulupalakua. I bought my property with the
intention of a rural life. It seems that because of a feeling that people can get away with
illegal vacation rentals that that life is changing.

°

I haven't lived on Maui but about 1 years. I do believe that besides privacy issues,
safety issues, there are cultural issues. I think within the Hawaiian culture that the land
out towards Ulupalakua is considered sacred. I value the land. I value the culture. I see
this changing. It really disturbs me. There seems to be a sense of entitlement. I would
urge the Council to please, please be vigilant in upholding the laws.
The people who are doing the illegal vacation rentals, it has been my experience, they are
turning everything around so that they're intimidating people who have done not so legal
things in the past in order to attain the illegal vacation status. Well, if you turn me in, I'm
going to tell them that, you know, 15 years ago you did this, that, or the other. This is
craziness. We need to go forward in a positive way. Just I urge you enforce the laws that
are on the books. Thanks for your time and I appreciate your efforts.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very much for being
here. Our next testifier - Leo Caires. And he'll be followed by Chris Borges.
MR. CAIRES: Good morning, Council. Good morning, Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. CAIRES: I guess today I'm just going to throw out some food for thought of the
experiences that I've had. Kind of living on our road now, sometimes, coming in there's
a place that we know that there's a vacation rental. And it's all lit up with all these fancy
lights, kind of look like Grand Wailea. All fancy palm trees and there's about 10, 12
rental cars in the driveway. So, like I already know it's, it's been in the area already and
- 30 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 30, 2007

it's kind of like one person mentioned that it's kind of like a cultural thing. It's like you
don't want to sell out your neighbor and get them in trouble. But that's kind of like the
conflicts that I know I have in my own experiences. I don't know if want to, you know,
be ratting on my neighbors. You know it's kind of like Pat Borge said you want to live in
harmony with your neighbors.
Like the other thing too is kind of if vacation rentals is in Haiku in an ag area where we
live, it's kind of like saying if I was to buy a lot across the Kealani and then try to get a
permit or just start raising pigs and, and goats, and all of that stuff, I know I won't be the
most well received person in the area. You know so I think that's kind of the thing we're
dealing with. My dad's biggest concern he told me is just the security of like, you know,
people you don't who's coming in to the area overnight. And they fly-by-night people
they come in, you know.
And the people who do the vacation rental they're not, they're not bad people. I, I can go
up to and talk to 'em. And it's just. .. {inaudible} . . .it's just. .. the, the economic
incentive is so great in this type of industry that I really feel that it has a direct effect on
long-term rentals because, you know, I, I think I would consider that too, you know.
Because, you know, right now, it's, you know, our main thing is we, we, we raise cattle.
We have goats. We raise bananas and do all those things and stuff. But I also was turned
on to that Vacation Rental by Owner thing. And I saw it and I saw some properties
renting out for like $1,800 a night. And I was like oh, my gosh that's amazing, you
know.
The other thing too is my concern is like sometimes I feel like I become a tour guide by
default because some of the people they walking up the road and then they come by the
fence and they ask me what my donkey's name is. They want to tour what I do. What
kind operation we have. And like, you know, it's like fine I be nice to 'em but, you
know, I already know that I know it's, I just don't want it to be allowed in agricultural
area because I know I can just see the, the, the conflicts in the future about it.
You know, because if. .. somebody mentioned that if you're going to put so much limit
on the permits but I don't know because if you're going to make it allowable you got to
make it allowable for everybody. But I don't want to see that happen but, you know, it's
just, it's just kind of frustrating that because I know that a lot of people need the, the
homes and, and I know that the business model just makes sense because you can, you
get your ag land. You can, you not even paying the hotel resort taxes. You getting all the
Ag water. The business model I think is terrific, you know, it's just a great business
model. The minimum input, maximum return on your business. So, oh, my time up but
thank you that's all I had to say.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Caires. Questions? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Leo, you mentioned the Vacation Rental by Owner. I'm not
really familiar. Is this just a website where people post or is it an organization? Is it a
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realty outfit? I've seen all the listings that Member Anderson has provided but do you
have any more information about what this outfit really is all about?
MR. CAIRES: Basically, it's kind of like, I don't know if you're familiar with like Craig's list,
but it's kind of like a bulletin board where you can post, make postings. And I think it's
very minimal cost as one of the ladies said to actually post it. I never found out about it
until somebody introduced it to me. But essentially, it's, it's just a resource site,
www.vrbo.com.whereyoucangoandyoucanclickonthemapsoftheareasyou.re
interested in staying in and it reflects all these properties like hundreds of, of vacation
rentals. And from what I've been ... understood is that, like, almost like a few are
actually permitted. So, it's like all these guys making tons of money, you know, and like
great for them but like, huh, man that's, that's not pono, you know what I mean. You
cannot be doing 'em like that, you know, so.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: But you don't know if it's operated by a realtor or realty company or
who really runs it?
MR. CAIRES: No, I don't but that's something I'm going to go find out now. Definitely. I
think I just, with the time I had that time I was looking at, I was just focusing on looking
at where these properties are, see if I can identify where these locations are and just
looking at the, the cost of these things. Man, it's amazing how much money you can
make in this business.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Because it seems to me that the real estate market and the
realtors themselves were pushing a lot of this from an economic perspective. So, I really
appreciate your input though. Thank you.
MR. CAIRES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks, Madam Chair. Mr. Caires, thanks for being here.
You have to grow a lot of cows to make $1,800 a night don't you?
MR. CAIRES: Oh, man, got to be organic, Wagyu breed. You got to get the best of the best,
yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, I'm just trying to find out if you were exaggerating
when you said 10, 12 cars at one unit of vacation renters.
MR. CAIRES: Oh, no way. Like right when I, when I come home, right in the beginning of my
road like on the left you can see the cars lined up in the, in this house.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: At one, one place?
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MR. CAIRES: At one, one house. Yeah. And then, I mean ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: How many ...
MR. CAIRES: .. .it just looks fancy. It's a nice setup you know what I mean.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you know how many bedrooms there are?
MR. CAIRES: Oh, I don't know. I don't know. The house ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But enough to accommodate 10 to 12 cars?
MR. CAIRES: No, I don't know what they're doing. I don't know what they're doing but you
already know you can tell they're all rentals cars, huh, and then because when I'm going
downtown in the morning I mean you can tell they're all tourists and stuff so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks very much.
MR. CAIRES: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Mr. Caires, just a brief question. Where, what area of Maui do
you live in?
MR. CAIRES: I live in Kaupakalua right below the store, Hanzawa Store. East Kuiaha Road.
CHAIR BAISA: I thought it might be relevant to your testimony because not everybody knows
where you live.
MR. CAIRES: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Like some of us.
MR. CAIRES : Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Are there any further questions for Mr. Caires? If not, thank you very
much. And our next, next testifier is Chris Borges. And she will be followed by
Ron Sandate. And he is the last testifier that signed up. Good morning.
MS. BORGES: Our State motto is, what is it, Ua mau i ka aina i ka pono. The life, the life of
the land is perpetuated in righteousness. Now, the problem here we have and I, and I
believe these meetings are just a smoke screen so we don't have to enforce the law. But
we need enforcement. We needed it four year ago. And Apana did absolutely nothing
and he looked the other way. I want to know if Jeff Hunt is going to do the same thing
and call his enforcement people to look the other way. Because I live in Haiku and I am
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tired of it. I'm losing sleep out of this vacation rental garbage. We need some kind of a
garbage collector to trash all these people away.
Anyway, as they were talking I had some things that I wanted to say. The Maui Vacation
Rental Association, is anyone of their members legal? Because I think there are zero
that are legal and they have no permits that are legal. It's all illegal and we need to go
out there and enforce it. I mean if I go there tomorrow and I say, well, Huelo Point
Flower Farm is illegal. Well, would the Planning Commission actually shut them down?
Because I think it's time.
I have children and I am here because I want to be able to allow them to farm on
agricultural land and be able to afford it, so where they don't have to buy one acre of
agricultural land for a million dollars. Who can afford that? Certainly not the average
local person. It's someone who has an intent to do something illegal on it because you
cannot grow pineapples and spend a million dollars for this one acre and expect to get
your money back. You'll have to put an illegal vacation rental there.
And, I'm so mad. This is all about money. This is all about wealth. And they don't care
about our agricultural lands. We need more farms. We do not need vacation rentals. I
mean it's, it's everywhere surrounding where I'm at and I'm just so tired of it. I have a
special use permit on my two acres. It took eight years to get it from the Planning
Department. I'm still waiting for my County Council meeting. That's ten years. But
I've done it. I put in my fire hydrant. I've jumped through the hoops and jumped
through 'em again and again. And every time I get approved it's not hard.
It's not hard to farm in Haiku. The land is fertile. It's full of earthworms. I've had the
soil tested. We don't have enough farms. We don't have enough organic farms. We
should fill our body with what is right, what is pono -- vegetables, fruits. That's what,
that's what the agricultural land was zoned for. It wasn't to, hey, let's just turn this into a
little hotel, you know, town in Huelo. We're there to farm.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chris, I really appreciate your testimony.
questions for the testifier?

Any

MS. BORGES: I have a question. I want to know what Jeff Hunt is going to do now? You're
the new Planning Director, are you going to start enforcing this?
CHAIR BAlSA: Ms. Borges. Mr. Hunt will be speaking after the recess and you'll have, you'll
have an opportunity ...
MS. BORGES: I'm sorry. I'm just so impatient. I've been waiting like what 10 years already
nothing is being done.
CHAIR BAlSA: I think we all understand your frustration and your passion. I share it. And
this is why we're trying to do what we're doing. Please, if you have a little patience we'll
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work on this as much as and as fast as I can. Thank you. Thank you very much. Our
next testifier is Ron Sandate. Ron.
MR. SANDATE: Good morning, and welcome-CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. SANDATE: --to the new Council Members. You have a very difficult job ahead of you,
one that's been tackled by a couple of Administrations. I don't really ... (end of tape,
start 2B) . .. anything prepared to say, I just learned about this meeting this morning. But
I would like to say that it took awhile and we did, the Planning Department did come up
with a process to allow and regulate some of the uses before you. It goes back as far as
the Lingle Administration.
When we were told, let's say to go out and bring, bring the people into the fold, we, we
did several searches as through the Internet and responding to complaints. And
everybody really got the same message. I'm an inspector with the County. And we said
to them, if you come in and apply, we'll basically give you amnesty through the process
and allow you to continue. If you don't apply, we'll find you and we'll stop you.
The law is the law. The former Administration was very ... uh ... shall we say lenient,
which is why perhaps we were being perceived as no enforcement. Essentially, our
hands were tied. There were a few people like Ms. DeSure that was given the same
warning as everyone else. She came in and applied. It took her quite a while and several
trips but she did it. She didn't have to hire ... uh ... a big firm. The other people came
crying, oh, it's going to cost us so much money to do it. So, they chose not to and then
they formed an alliance to, to ... uh ... to lobby against the rules. Well, the fact is they did
get, so to speak, the dogs called off. The enforcement through coming down from above
was basically called off and but the law was never changed.
The law is still there. Many of these people are operating in violation. Many of them are
far beyond what would be allowed. And I really just want to say that you have a difficult
task and I wish you the best of luck but it's never going to go away. It's a very, very
lucrative business and it does affect the housing on this island. The most ignorant person
would have to be able to see that. If you have a rental unit and you turn it into a vacation
rental somebody doesn't have a home. If you have a home and it's being operated as a
business, it's worth more than just selling a home. I'm not saying that I want to have lots
more complaints and work to do. I'm just saying good luck.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Let's see, any questions for the testifier? If not, I have
one. Mister. ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question, Chair. Madam.
CHAIR BAlSA: Oh, Chair Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Sandate, thank you. When you shared your comments
with us that you had the word from the top down, are you talking about the Mayor
directing the Department or directing Zoning Inspection Division not to enforce? Or are
you talking about the Planning Director?
MR. SANDATE: I'm talking about all of the above. We, we went out. We did the work. We
found things. People came in. The meetings were behind closed doors. I wasn't privy to
the meetings. I was told directly by the Mayor. I was told by our former Planning
Director basically go sit in the corner. That's it. The violations were essentially moot.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did you receive any type of supporting comment from the
Department of Corporation Counsel?
MR. SANDATE: I'm not sure what you mean by supporting comment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I would assume that the Mayor or the Department
management would have asked our legal representatives, our legal counsel, if the position
they're taking can be substantiated and defended should we go to court.
MR. SANDATE: You'd have to take that up with them. I'm so far down on the totem pole that
basically I was just told ... back off.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments. I appreciate it.
MR. SANDATE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Yes. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo. Yes, thank you for your testimony. What would
have been the process if you were assigned to investigate a complaint of a vacation
rental? What would have been your process of what steps you would go through?
MR. SANDATE: Well, basically, maybe we would receive a complaint about it. We would go
out and see if it was, in fact, occurring. If it is occurring, we tell the people that they need
to come in and apply for the proper permits depending on where they're located.
Generally, we'll issue a notice of warning giving them up to a month to come in and
apply. Hopefully, they'll come in and apply and then it's just processed through the
Department. If they don't, we have to issue a second notice again giving them another
30 days. And if there's still no compliance then we issue a notice of violation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And in these notices, what Departments or people would
receive these notices other than the property owner?
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MR. SANDATE: The copy goes to the property owner, property ... a copy goes to the
Department, and I, and we keep, the inspector themselves would keep a record. I believe
that the Department would also in whatever, I'm not sure of the timeframe, but forward it
on to the Prosecutors and it would be processed then.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: In your investigations, do you incorporate other agencies
such as the Health Inspectors if you see violations that are beyond your responsibility?
Building violations and so forth.
MR. SANDATE: I, I myself have not. I don't know about anyone else. If it was, if, if perhaps
it was a building violation then we just would copy the, the building inspectors and let
them know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo.
MR. SANDATE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Mr. Sandate.
Since the, I guess, for lack of a better term, the hands-off policy was instituted by the
previous Administration. Now, you as an inspector you have the so-called ground level
view of what's really going on out there. Can you give us I guess a ballpark figure of
how much in your estimation illegal rentals, how much of it has proliferated since the
hands-off policy was instituted? Do you have any idea ... (inaudible) ...
MR. SANDATE: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. SANDATE: When they said hands off. My hands are off.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, they totally, you were totally asked to step aside.
MR. SANDATE: You know I was very, I was very much a champion of vacation rentals when
Mayor Lingle sent us out initially to go out and find them. And I, and I was able to have
a personal meeting with her and I said, you know, they're all over the world. I've
traveled. I've stayed at 'em. Why try to stop that? I think the smart thing would be to
try to tap into them. Get a little bit of revenue and be able to regulate them. I was very
much in favor of it. It took a long time before the process got started.
During that time, I started to ... because of contacts from other people calling me, I
realized that they're taking a lot of houses away from people. They're changing things.
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They're driving up the values of property. And there's, there's just too much money
involved for them to ever stop doing it.
And also, I certainly, I can't know what's going on. Nobody can know but I would be
sure that there are people that are buying multiple units, not living in them, and turning
them into a business. It's lucrative.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: We have a lot of off-island investment into this and the
property owners are not there.
MR. SANDATE: I'm sure that's the case.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Sandate, thank you for being here.
We appreciate your input since you really are on the ground on this issue. I want to go
back to when the non-enforcement issue began. And I believe it was at the end of the
Apana Administration. And I want some verification from you because you're an
inspector.
There were complaints that the Council Members were getting, and I heard the
complaints directly because I was an aide to Councilmember Nishiki at the time, that
enforcement people were showing up at vacation rentals and telling visitors that they had
to pack and get out right now. That you're in an illegal vacation rental and you got to get
out. And, of course, this was very disturbing because, you know, it's not the visitors'
fault that they're in an illegal vacation rental. And I think, can you verify whether that
was true or not? Because this is what we were told by phone calls that we got from
people.
MR. SANDATE: I can't say that it was true or not but if you were a visitor and I came knocking
on the door and I said that to you. Am, am I going to scare you away? I mean what,
you're going to, you're not going to listen to me.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I'm just asking from your knowledge.
MR. SANDATE: Not to my knowledge.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You never did that?
MR. SANDATE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because that's really what started the non-enforcement
because this was right before the election and Mr. Apana I guess pulled back under
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pressure from Mr. Arakawa's Office. And so, it was only towards the end of the Apana
Administration that the enforcement stopped.
MR. SANDATE: I can tell you ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is that correct?
MR. SANDATE: I can tell you before the Administration changed, I was at a...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you use names because I'm not sure which
Administration you're talking about.
MR. SANDATE: When Mayor Apana was still in office, I went to a conference on the
Big Island. I was approached by Councilman Arakawa who asked me what's going on
with the vacation rental issue? I told him we're just following what the Council told us
and, and he said, well, you're going to have to back off. You guys are, we're going to
look into it. And I said to him, when you change the law then maybe we will start
looking at it differently but even if you're elected Mayor, you don't, you do not dictate
what the law is. There's a process to go through. Well, I was wrong because he dictated
it and you could see they've proliferated.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Sandate.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any further questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Sandate.
MR. SANDATE: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In your years of experience, and how many years have you
been doing this?
MR. SANDATE: I've been an inspector for about 12 years, 14 years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: About. .. about 14 years. Okay. In the years that you've
been doing this, and let's leave the hands-off issue for right now, how far have we taken,
because you mentioned to Mr. Medeiros, Councilmember Medeiros that, you know, you
issue the first warning, second warning. Have we ever gone to real legal action in the
past? You're a man that's been around. Have we gone that, that route?
MR. SANDATE: I, I have written violations. It's gone to that point.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SANDATE: Okay. The violations were quelled beyond me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, in other words, the enforcement no matter how hard
you try to enforce the law it seem to have been put out somewhere along the line?
MR. SANDATE: I think for the most part.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And it doesn't make difference which Administration,
although, you're claiming the last Administration basically said hands off but prior
Administrations somehow this would just go and get dropped off into what I call the
black hole.
MR. SANDATE: I think it was primarily the last Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Prior to that we did do some enforcement?
MR. SANDATE: You know I'm embarrassed to say but I, I can't really recall everything that's
happened.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, and I'm not trying to put you on the spot.
Because, Madam Chair, the question, the reason I raised that question is because
enforcement has always been the biggest issue on this and it seems to have been a long
time that we just haven't done anything whether it's been a back-off from the last
Administration or prior. So, I just wanted to know your expertise in that area because
you're one of the first line people that put out these enforcement, these citations, right?
And they seem to just, as far as you can tell through your 12 to 14 years, no one has ever
lost their house or have been kicked out or thrown out because of these violations? To
your best of your knowledge. I'm not going to put you on the spot.
MR. SANDATE: To the best of my knowledge, I don't think anyone has ever lost their home.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SANDATE: We personally are not in the position to kick someone out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. SANDATE: Maybe in order to clear up a violation someone might be evicted. But. .. as far
as the administration, I mean, I'm sorry, enforcement. ..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. SANDATE: .. .it's like we're damned if we do and damned if we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I understand that and I'm trying not to put you on the
spot. I'm just trying to get a good historical perspective on this, this whole issue, you
know. And I'm not trying to put you on the spot. You're stuck between a rock and a
hard place. And you remind me a lot of, of other, other departments that have the same
problem. That they're just stuck between a rock and a hard place no matter what they do.
They don't get the support from the top. So, I thank you for your job. And thank you,
Madam Chair.
MR. SANDATE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Any further questions for the testifier? Mr. Sandate, thank you
very much for coming. Your first-hand experience is valuable. Thank you. That. .. he
was our last testifier for today. I'd like to close testimony, public testimony. And I'd
also like to note for the record that we did receive written testimony, which will be also
entered into the record.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Now, I'd like to call for a brief recess. Ifwe could please be back
here in ten minutes so we can go on with our presentation from the Planning Department.
... (gavel) . .. (end of tape, start 3A) . ..
RECESS:

10:52 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:07 a.m.

CHAIR BAlSA: .. , (gavel) . .. The meeting of the Planning Committee is back in session. I
would now like to ask the Administration representatives to provide an overview of the
Planning Commission's findings and recommendations on the draft bill in response to
Resolution No. 06-32. Planning Director Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Good morning. I'll ask Joe Alueta, our Staff Planner, who has been the lead
planner on this policy issue to make a presentation and then I'll follow up with him.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
MR. ALUETA: Good morning, Council Members. The item that we're dealing with is actually
a resolution that came down through the, our Department for comments relating to a
proposed ordinance regulating transient vacation rentals. It came down as, obviously, as
your PC-12 and it dealt with amendments to both the Sections 19.64, 19.29, and 19.30A
of the Maui County Code.
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At that time, we then, the Department drafted a staff report as well as reviewed it among
other things as to whether or not the proposed ordinance has any, complies with both the
General Plan, the Community Plans, as well as State law; how it conforms or is in
conflict with the existing County laws. And that's the basis of our analysis. And
remember we're dealing with what you sent to us. And so, we're not necessarily trying
to formulate a new or regulate, regulate anything.
You'll find our staff report that is, that was presented to the, to the Council. .. uh ... to the
Planning, three various planning commissions. And that's dated June 20, 2006, our
analysis on the ordinance as well as how it was in conflict to State and County laws as
well as General Plan and Community Plan and how, whether it was consistent or
inconsistent.
The Department in reviewing it did find that it was inconsistent in both the State law,
I believe
County laws, General Plan, as well as various community plans.
Councilmember Anderson had a question regarding the Hana Community Plan and you'll
see on Page 8 through lOis an analysis of the General Plans as well as the various
community plans that make reference to vacation rentals. And that's on Page 8 of the
staff report dated June 20,2006. It's well into your binder somewhere.
But in providing a brief summary, the Department at that time when we reviewed it, we
recommended that, that the bill in itself overall be rejected. We do not feel that a lot of it,
we do not support it at all. And we pretty much tweaked it in a sense that we were
recommending that analysis that there were certain areas that could possibly be allowed
for transient vacation rentals. And that was (1) we felt in the service business residential
districts, the country town districts, as well as some of the business districts we felt that
they were appropriate.
We felt that the business ... um .. .in the rural district that the expansion of the existing
guidelines of a bed and breakfast, in what we call pure bed and breakfast where the
owner lives within the same structure or same dwelling. We view, as I said previously
many times is that, we view bed and breakfasts and transient vacation rentals as two
complete animals. And the key distinction between a bed and breakfasts and ... a TVR
unit is that a bed and breakfast the owner or operator lives within the same structure.
That's the key definition, distinction. As opposed to a transient vacation rental which
does not have the owner living either on the property or, or with, primarily not within that
structure.
We also felt that, you know, the current process that, you know, that there was some
discussions of having TVRs within the agricultural district. We did not find any
supporting language within any of the general plans or community plans or within the
State law that would allow for transient vacation rentals within the agricultural district.
We do feel that there is, in our analysis, there is a lot of people who are running true
farms that either have workers or want to have some type of guests' income and we feel
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that the current process, which requires that you obtain a State Land Use Special Use
Permit as well as a Conditional Permit from the Council, that that would be the
appropriate and that each one could be taken on a case-by-case basis. But once again, we
feel that agriculture needs to be the primary focus for any type of tourist accommodations
within the agricultural district.
And again, in the rural district, we only felt that bed and breakfasts could be possibly
amended. And we did make several recommendations for amendments. At the Planning
Commissions, the Maui Planning Commission did vote to adopt the Planning
Department's report or recommendations.
At the Molokai, which ... Planning
th
Commission, which is on June 28 , they voted to recommend denial of the proposed
amendments that the Council had sent out and voted to recommend the matter be taken
up during the General Plan process.
On Lanai, which was held on June 21 8t and July 19th , they voted to recommend denial of
the proposed amendments and that the matter should be determined during the General
Plan process. In Hana, the Hana Advisory Committee, they voted to recommend denial
of the proposed amendments and that they voted that the County should hold a series of
workshops in the Hana Community to develop a vacation rental ordinance and that all
lands use ... uh .. .land use zoning ordinances be enforced within the Hana region.
They're, they're pretty strongly opposed to the ... uh ... going contrary to the community
plan.
And, and I'll touch on just a couple of them because I think some of the testifiers had
really strong especially in the Haiku region. And if you look at, at the staff report on the
community plan within the PaialHaiku it pretty much, well, actually it pretty much, it
does say limit visitor accommodations to owner-occupied bed and breakfast
establishments that are residential in both scale and character. And that proposed bed and
breakfast should not be situated near the shoreline, and shall also, to avoid prolifercation
{sic} of this use and change the character of the regions' coastline.
Establish and enforce regulations for bed and breakfast establishments conducted by
owner/occupants within single-family residence to ensure they're not. .. that they be
situated in appropriate areas and not adversely affect, affect the surrounding
neighborhood.
So, those, I mean, that, I think the PaialHaiku Community Plan had very specific
language on how to regulate what they wanted within their communities. Hana did also.
It was, excuse me, it was cited a few times. Some of the other community plans as well
as the General Plan they, they were a little more vague as far as ... they basically just,
they wanted tourism in certain areas and not within the residential districts.
So, there was some pretty overwhelming support with regards to that. That's pretty much
our job is to report what the commissions have done with this bill. They resoundly {sic}
rejected any amendments that would make transient vacation rentals I guess easier. They
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feel it should either be handled through the current process. And they definitely feel that,
a lot of 'em feel that this should be discussed during the general, general and community
plans that if they, there's going to be a significant change in the policies that it should be
handled at that point.
As a, you know, as Administrative Planning Officer when I reviewed it, it was kind of
like the ... kind oflike the ... something coming ... cart before the horse because it seemed
like this was a major shift. When you review the General Plan and all these it's a major
shift in policy as to whether or not, I summed it up I guess .. .in a straightforward manner
that, you know, does the Council want to put local residents in direct competition with
the tourists for housing? And that's a simple, I mean this is Economics 101. If you're
removing a house, if you're taking a house that's designated for single-family residence
for a local person or family and you're saying now a tourist can, it can be used as a tourist
accommodation, you're removing that. That's a resource that's, a housing resource that's
being removed from that mix for local residents.
And so, it's, it's pretty straightforward. The only place that we felt that could be
accommodated was in the resort areas where you do have single-family homes within
destination resorts areas such as Kaanapali, Kapalua, Wailea, et cetera. And those are
pretty much designated resort areas that have high-end, single-family residential homes
that, you know, they were marketed toward the off-island market. And we did not see
that that being as a... that somehow the law or the general plan could give guidance to
say that those areas you could maybe convert to a transient vacation accommodations
because that's a housing resource that's not being lost. It's already housing resource
that's for off island. It's not a local on-island market. But that's pretty much where our
analysis came from. Thank you. If you have any questions ... or for Jeff here.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Director Hunt.
MR. HUNT: I'm prepared to address the enforcement issue if you'd like or we could wait
however you want to conduct the meeting.
CHAIR BAlSA: Are there any questions for Mr. Alueta? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Thank you,
Mr. Alueta, for your assessment of the proposed ordinance that the prior Land Use
Committee had sent over to the Planning Commission and then gotten back. But if
memory serves me correct, I didn't hear any of those concerns expressed when it was at
the Committee level, and until I read about it in the paper and when it was before the
Planning Commission.
And frankly, on a personal scope, I found the
Direct. .. Chairman's comments of the Planning Commission very disrespectful when he
called the work of this, the prior Land Use Committee "garbage in, garbage out".
I think it would have been helpful to us if we had heard some of the comments that we're
hearing now from Mr. Alueta back then, then if we could have refrained from sending
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that ordinance over or proposed ordinance. It, it would make for a better working
relationship between this body and the Administration if the lines of communication
could have been opened a little better, and that way we could have avoided a lot of maybe
misunderstandings or a lot of wasted time, in my opinion.
So, I'm hoping that now, Madam Chair, under your direct. .. directorship, we can
establish a good, better pipeline of communication so to speak. And, you know, I want to
thank Mr. Carroll for at least making an attempt to try and address this issue. So, thank
you for letting me vent on that first, Madam Chair, because I think it needed to be said.
So, my question is at least from the Department's standpoint has the Department looked
at limiting the number of vacation rental permits per se if that is the route that we're
going to look into? If not, would the Department consider some type of limitation or just
basically just go back with I guess the old standard of just enforcing the law?
MR. ALUETA: I think. .. um ... thank you, Chairman Molina. Madam Chair. It's just that the
history of this I guess goes back to, you know, as indicated back in the Linda
Administration when this first came about. And the big thing and the big push and the
direction from the Council at that time was where we would open up residential homes to
tourists. We felt there needed to be a direct economic benefit to the local resident and
without, and minimize its impact to the local residents and the housing market. And they
felt that the only, the, the best tool that they had at the time was bed and breakfast, a bed
and breakfast ordinance. And the language within that bed and breakfast restricts it to be
owner occupied or, you know, that you live within the same dwelling structure. Okay.
And that was that way you're not necessarily losing the single-family use. The person is
living in it. They rent out one or two bedrooms of their home. Then it was envisioned
that empty nesters, you know, parents ... you know, older couple has, you know, kids that
moved off. They have an extra couple bedrooms they can rent out. And so, you see
where, and I think at the time, you know, you were seeing a lot of people staying at hotels
and money going to a big hotel. Whereas now it's, oh, somebody could come in and stay
at a person's house and live in there.
What's happening is that when we went out and enforce those who were operating a bed
and breakfast came in and they went through the process and some of them got the
permits. And we're still fine tuning that, that process for the B&Bs. But I think we have
it down for the most part. But there was a lot of people out there who didn't want to
necessarily operate a B&B. They had a cottage that they want. .. and they didn't or they,
they wanted to have the income from the, from the tourism industry but they didn't want
to have the in-your-face, my tourist is in my same house. And that's where you came in
with this vacation rentals.
And a lot of people didn't fit. Also, the B&B was very, was narrowed to the urban areas.
It only allowed B&Bs within some business districts as well as within the single-family
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residence. It did not expand to the rural or the agricultural district where later on we
found that it was within those districts.
So, I think that, you know, the compromise, to me the compromise was allowing bed and
breakfasts to begin with and the current regulations. It's now that we're trying to stretch
that definition. I think that's where that, this bill is. It doesn't necessarily say this is a
TYR. They're just stretching the definition of a B&B. And we, we found that to be
inconsistent with the original intent of the B&B and inconsistent with a lot of the State
laws that allowed ohana dwellings and, and the State laws within the agricultural district.
And that's where ... and primarily our general plan and community plan we found a lot
conflict with the way, the definition.
So, yeah, we ... the compromise I guess you could say was done long ago at the B&B
level. This is just an attempt to stretch the definition to expand to allow these other
people who, who are not, do not fit in that definition.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
question a follow-up.

Okay.

Thank you.

And, Madam Chair, just one more

CHAIR BAlSA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You mentioned the B&B. To your knowledge, does the B&B
Association and the MVRA have they established any type of system for self-regulating
those operators with permits as well as a system to report illegal operators? From your
knowledge is the Department working with these associations?
MR. ALUETA: No. I, I know that they, the head of the ... or the, I think it was the former head
of the B&B Association did come and testify at the Maui Planning Commission hearing
when they held it and it's in the minutes I believe. But I do not recall anything of that
nature that you, you asked. No, not to my knowledge.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. And, Madam Chair, I just bought that up, well,
basically the issue of self-regulation for this industry. I don't know if that will work
because looking at another industry, visitor-related industry, the bike tourist. I believe
there was an attempt to consider having them self-regulate and it obviously hasn't
worked with that industry as well.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, anyway, thank you, Madam Chair, for allowing me to ask
my questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you for the questions and thank you for the information, Mr. Alueta.
Further questions for. .. Member Johnson.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Joe, with regard to the reference you made on Page 9 and 10 of
your June 20, 2006 report to the Planning Commissions. Under the West Maui
Community Plan section which is on Page 10. The reference is to I guess under 4A, limit
visitor facilities to existing planned resorts of Kaanapali and Kapalua as designated on
the Land Use Map.
Coordinate future growth with development of adequate
infrastructure capacity and housing for employees.
Because we're talking about transient vacation rentals, I guess, being within those areas
or visitor accommodations being within those specific areas for Kaanapali and Kapalua.
When we look at TVRs that, for example, have proliferated in Launiupoko, in also I
believe Puamana has, we've had a lot of complaints generated about TVRs at Puamana.
Because this is actual ordinance and it's contained within the community plan, how do
you see what your Department has commented on squaring with the proliferation in I
guess the TVRs within those developments?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUET A: Thank you, Madam Chair. I guess the, the primary issue is, you know, it's like
when someone comes in for a permit, you know, that's when you do your analysis.
When, when they're, when they don't come in for a permit at all, you can't really do an
analysis of whether they meet the community plan or not because you don't have that
opportunity to have that discussion. And so, at the time, so, it's difficult, difficult for us
to say, to analyze it because there's no permit to analyze. And, and when there's a
conflict like that, you know, that's what the permit process, we, we, the Department is to
point out where it's in conflict and where it's not in conflict, where it's consistent.
And it's up to the decision-makers both the Planning Commission as well as this body to
decide which one takes precedence or whether or not there are certain conditions that
would say yeah we know the language is there but we're going to permit it anyway. And
I think that you got to get to that discussion at least to be aware and cognizant that there
is language in the community plan that says that sets this hard line. And so, so at least
you're making a decision with all the information. I think that's ... you're not able to get
to the decision because you don't have any permits in front of you right now I guess.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, I know that this issue was raised particularly about Puamana
because of the controversy that's gone on with people doing transient vacation rentals. It
was a planned unit development and I believe that our former Planning Director had
basically found that it was somehow not a problem. So, I'm just not sure about that. I
guess we'll have to get to that conversation at some point because we want to either
adhere to the laws or change the laws to accommodate those types of things.
Let me ask you another question. When you get, because I know your Department gets
farm plan review, and you basically are not enforcing that actual crops or actual
agricultural activity be taking place until the second dwelling has actually been built.
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Does your Department ever look at what the plans are for some of the homes coming in,
initially, like the 12 bedroom homes and multiple bathrooms in our agriculture areas?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: I'm sure they do but I'm not the one reviewing those plans on a daily basis so I,
I couldn't tell you offhand that they are. But, but I'm aware that that is my understanding
of the farm, when the farm plan is required is that they allow the initial dwelling whether
it be a thousand feet or a large single-family, large home, agricultural dwelling on the ag
lot that they have initiated the ag plan before they come in for the second dwelling.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And when they build the second dwelling what measures do
you take to make certain that the farm workers are the individuals living in the second
dwelling that's built on the property?
MR. ALUETA: I'm not, I'm not, I'm not aware if we are.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Do you think it would be helpful at some point when the
plans for these dwellings that obviously, you know, are far bigger than an average family
would be living in, do you think it would be helpful to have some type of review on those
primary dwellings? Or is there a possibility that we can include language that stipulates
specifically when they're building that it will not ever be converted into a transient
vacation rental unless it's in compliance with the law or into a B&B? Is there any way
that we could or you could stipulate that when they come in to fill out these permits?
MR. ALUET A: Madam Chair. Yes, we can stipulate a lot of things within the paperwork but if
the person is breaking the law they're going to break the law. I mean that's the bottom
line. And so, it's, it's not so much that you can, you can, you can write that down and
say this will never be converted because if they, if they want to do it and they're not
intending on coming in for any government approvals then they're going to just do it.
It's .. .I mean the current code already prohibits it without getting, you know, if you want
to do it you do have to come in for a Conditional and State Special Use Permit. So,
that's, that's already the law.
So, reiterating that during, during a farm plan or during a building permit
process ... um ... to me it will not benefit, there's no benefit there as far as if someone has
the intention of breaking the law.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: But I guess what I'm saying is that ignorance of the law it seems to
be the excuse that people are giving. So, if it's stipulated and they have to actually sign
an affidavit or post a bond or something or have their entire permit revoked or have a
huge fine and it's stipulated in that application. Don't you think that would be a
disincentive for people if they knew that upfront?
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MR. ALUET A: Yes, it would be if you put some teeth behind it. And it's just like I say it's
enforcement and, and putting teeth behind any, any law. So, if you, if you're not going to
execute, execute it, you can put the ramification but if you're not going to execute the
ramifications once you discover the violation then it's for nothing, for nothing.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, perhaps the ramification should be placing a lien on
their property.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Johnson, that's a perfect segue into our Director who will be talking
with us about enforcement. Director Hunt, please.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Madam Chair. First, I'd like to state that the Department recognizes
that the existing situation regarding enforcement is not good. It's not ideal. We ... the
existing Administration has inherited a policy that has been going back for, for several
years. The options before us right now are to do a sudden change and start enforcing the
law as it is or to continue down the existing road that we've inherited. And there's pros
and cons on both. There's not an easy solution.
The, the problem with doing a sudden shift to a strong enforcement side is if there's
pending legislation that would then change that enforcement, we have then wasted a lot
of time and resources going down a road that we didn't need to. It's also not fair to a
property owner to take them through an enforcement process and then turn around and
take it back the other way.
It's important that the public and everyone realize that the enforcement resources that the
Department has are very, very limited. We have four enforcement officers for the entire
County. That's all three islands. There's a number of enforcement issues going on. It's
not just B&Bs and TVRs. We have people building on our shoreline. We have people
building illegal structures in homes. The Department takes all these violations seriously.
Given our limited resources, we feel that we have to prioritize how to use our resources.
So, one of the ways we prioritize that is if there's a way, if there's a possibility that we're
going down a road and, and expending resources going that road that we don't need to or
shouldn't be because the policy is going to change the other way in the near future maybe
we shouldn't be going down that road.
So, the policy at the Planning Department, the one we inherited and the one that we are
still pursuing is that if there is a violation noted we pursue that. Once the person or the
violator comes in and files an application and the application is complete then we are
putting it on hold. Because we don't want to start pursuing a violation if it goes through
the courts and they say well can't they just simply apply for a B&B or a TVR and that
removes the violation. Of course. But we don't know what the policy is on the TVRs or
B&Bs at this point given the light of the pending legislation.
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So, it's a complex process. It's not like we're turning a blind eye. It's not like we're
ignoring it. There's a number of factors that are going into it. Again, we do take it
seriously. Our very first meeting with Gladys to look at the agendas for this Committee,
we strongly suggested to her let's address the TVR bill. This is, this is a less than ideal
situation. Let's, let's take care of it.
So, we're trying to take care of it. We realize the situation. And ... um ... even, even if
we get some resolution whether we adopt this bill or a different, different bill or we go
back to the existing policy, enforcement is always going to be a challenge. The Police
have speed limits but they don't catch every speeder. And given our limited resources, I
don't want to set up false expectations that through the end of this process all of a sudden
the enforcement of TVRs and B&Bs is going to be resolved. It's still going to be a
challenge and we, we will still pursue it. And I think that's all I have.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Questions for Director Hunt.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question.
CHAIR BAlSA: Yes, Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director Hunt, we've listened to your comments to this
Committee this morning. Councils in the past have acknowledged the minimal amount of
resources that enforcement had. I believe Council through various budget reviews have
added funds and positions to the enforcement division. Can you tell this Committee this
morning whether or not all of the authorizations and allocations Council gave has been
utilized to its maximum benefit of the Department? Or has things happened such as
redescribing positions we gave for zoning inspectors and now there could be a Clerk
Typist III or a zoning member, you know, Zoning Planner II? Can you tell us what
happened to those resources?
MR. HUNT: The ones in the previous budget I'm not, I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm addressing your comment that you have limited
resources. We've acknowledged that, the various Councils through past budget
appropriations. So, we gave the Department additional inspection positions. We gave
the funds to staff it. Be equipped to do their job. And I'm asking you if you are aware
today to inform us whether or not the Department has utilized it to its maximum benefit.
MR. HUNT: I'm not aware of whether they have or, or not. I can look into that and report back
to you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, thanks for being very candid, Director. I appreciate
that. That will help us move forward. With your current then enforcement situation,
what would you be able to recommend to us as considerations for us to assist you to do a
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proper level of enforcement regarding all of the issues you've shared with us this
morning? Double the number ofinspectors--I'm sorry, excuse me, Chair.
MR. HUNT: I think there's a couple of approaches. And one would be that we do a good
analysis of the existing budget and ... (end of tape, start 3B) . . .implemented or not and
use that as a, as a basis to determine whether we should then ask for even additional
positions or more enforcement. Another option is to ... um ... the Council has the ability
to, to set a policy outright regarding TVRs whether they're allowed in, in certain zones or
not. Right now, there's ambiguity because of the conditional permit process. And so ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I would agree with you, Director Hunt, but I believe we
have a specific Chapter in Title 19 that is very black and white and unless, as Mr. Alueta
one of your senior planners stated, unless it's in the hotel zoning category, the Councilor
the Code of the County has expressly stated no vacation rentals period. I know what
you're saying about the, the special use permits but we've been told by Corp Counsel in
the past that that is not application of law uniformly and that we're taking, applying the
law on an individual basis and that we may not come up with the same decision with the
same set of factors dependant upon time, situation, mood. You know there's all this
uncertainty. And that we've been informed that unless we apply the law uniformly and
blanket that maybe the route of using conditional permits, special use permits should be
disallowed in its entirety. Because unless for a strict compliance request that would go to
the Board of Variance by Charter.
MR. HUNT: And I guess I was just offering that as another option is if we could get clear
direction whether these conditional permits would be allowed in these other zones or not.
In my mind, there's some ambiguity right now, and I think in terms, the original question
was what can we do to further the enforcement. It would be to have a non-ambiguous
policy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. HUNT: And ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Would you as a, as an interim administrative policy state that
you would not process or, or you would not support any request for a Special Use,
Conditional Use Permit for such a variance consideration? You could do that
administratively. Couldn't you?
MR. HUNT: We could recommend that, yes. The, the Department policy at this point after
talking to the Mayor is to continue on with our existing policy regarding TVRs based on
the reasons that I explained earlier.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
consideration, Director?

Are there any other suggestions you could offer us for
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MR. HUNT: To elaborate a little bit more on what Mr. Alueta said. We think that in the general
plan process and the community plan processes there could be actually mapping done.
So, for instance, one idea is to allow TVRs only in resort areas. Well, what does that
mean? Well, we can map that and then it's clear. This is, this is where they're allowed.
And outside of that they would have to have B&Bs.
Another idea that we have is, is to delegate down the process, the steps necessary in
getting approval for a B&B so that we could expedite that. So that we're not just saying
no to these TVRs but we're saying yes to B&Bs in certain areas and we're going to try
and actually make the permitting more streamlined.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well ... maybe you need to consider. .. seeing how our
contracts are with our collective bargaining agents maybe for the short term this body
through our Budget Committee might be open to considering a... um ... short term
contract for services whereby you would hire a firm to support the enforcement efforts of
the County. And if it' s sufficient fines it may even pay for itself.
Just one quick question, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Sure. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is to Corporation Counsel. What are the County's
limitations regarding the setting of fines for, for such zoning violations? Do we need to
go to the State Legislature and say we want. .. for example, 10 percent of the projected
stream income could be the assessed fine for such violations or as Ms. Johnson said could
we lien the property and make it part of the property tax bill so that if they don't pay we
foreclose?
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Madam Chair. You know as, as far as a State cap I'm not aware of one. I
would have to do more research as far as in the HRS. But my understanding is that the
fines are set within the budget. They're, they're in accordance to the budget that this
Council actually sets. So, there, for different types of violations that the Department
actually goes to a chart and within that chart it shows what the different fees are in,
within that are allowable by the, by the Code. So that, I mean does that answer. ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just was wondering whether there's State statutes that
would limit or set the parameters of what the County could establish as fines and
penalties for violations of the, of the zoning chapter.
MR. GIROUX: Right now, I'm not aware of that but I would have to, I would have to go and,
and look and do some research to see if there's, there's some kind of State cap or
something like that. But I'm not, not aware of one right now.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, if that is true that there's no State caps or, or maximum
limitations then this Committee could recommend to Council increasing the penalties and
the Council could then take action?
MR. GIROUX: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And adjust the Code accordingly. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Can I direct my questions to Mr. Alueta?
CHAIR BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Alueta.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, you were giving us some definitions between B&Bs
and TYRs and short term rentals, I guess. And my understanding then the difference that
separates a B&B is that the owner-operator lives in the structure. Is that correct?
MR. ALUETA: Yes. That's the primary one.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: How do you differentiate between a short-term rental such
as a month-to-month rental from a TYR?
MR. ALUET A: I believe that they define the long term as short, anything, anything less than six
months is a considered a short-term rental.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And ...
MR. ALUETA: Under B&B. ..
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
. .. what would be the differences
requirements between the B&B, the TYR, and the short-term rental?

III

the permit

MR. ALUETA: For a bed and breakfast permit we have type, three types. The first one is up to
two bedrooms. You can rent up to two bedrooms in your home. And that's done
administratively. And the primary things that we require for those permits are showing
that you have adequate fire protection as well as meeting the Department of Health
requirements. Those are, like I said, are allowed within the urban areas primarily within
the residential as well as the business districts.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MR. ALUET A: Within the type two is up to four bedrooms. Those are done by the Planning
Commission. Type three is more than four bedrooms up to six, and it's done by the
Council. For, for rentals I guess anything more than six months that's an outrightly
permitted use within the residential districts. That's your typical ohana unit. You know
someone could sign; you typically sign a six-month lease that's the normal requirement.
That minimal is a six-month lease. For transient vacation rentals, the reason we call 'em
a transient because they're, they're, they're signing leases. Technically, they're doing,
they're renting the property for less than six months or less than 180 days and they're not
meeting the bed and breakfast requirement or they do not have a bed and breakfast
permit. And that, that's typically ... and so that is, and that does not require owneroccupant or operator to live within the same structure.
And so, someone may operate a bed .. .in some cases, we've had people come in where
they ask for a bed and breakfast permit for their main dwelling. They live in the main
dwelling but at the same time they wish to rent out their cottage on, on short term. And
that's, we consider that TYR. And typically those have been denied by the Planning
Commission and, and by the Council that where you allow them to do a "B&B" within
the dwelling where they live and not allow it for the ohana. Or it could be the opposite.
Some people will live in the ohana unit. .. and rent out the, the house as a long term.
And as indicated by the testimonies there is a financial incentive depending on the
market. If the long-term market is greater they'll switch to a long term. If the short-term
market is better they'll switch to the short term. And for the most part, the short-term
market is, will be better for the primary seasons.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo for that.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Chair. I appreciate the time. First
of all, there is a provision 19.520 in the County Code regarding enforcement of Title 19
and it allows for $1,000 a day until the violation, while the violation persists. For a
$1,000 a day fine it also provides ... um ... which I find very interesting imprisonment.
And, I think that that shows the severity of violating our County zoning ordinance. And
I'm quite disturbed that I'm not hearing some stronger. .. um ... policy from the Planning
Department, this new Planning Department, in regards to enforcement, Madam Chair.
Last year, I sent a letter to the previous Planning Director asking what authority, under
what authority he had to not enforce the zoning code in regards to transient vacation
rentals? And the response I got was that an internal policy had been developed by the
previous Administration and they were just continuing that policy. I want to make it very
clear. County policy is instituted by this Council through the adoption of law that goes
into the County Code. So, everybody knows what the regulations are that we need to
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follow including the real estate agents that are selling these properties to people telling
them you can break the law in Maui County.
Now, I don't buy this, we, you know, woe is us we only have four inspectors. I heard this
four years ago, Mr. Hunt, and I'm not directing this at you personally. I'm directing it at
the Department because we cannot keep spinning around. We got to move forward on
this. Four years ago, this body gave your Department enough funds to get the, the
inspectors online that were needed to enforce this County Code particularly the vacation
rental issue. And if my memory serves me right there was enough money for seven
inspectors. We were told that's what it would, that's what was needed. And now, you're
telling us you only have four inspectors. And the inspectors you do have have their
hands tied.
So, you guys are making our job impossible ... because you guys don't set the policy. It's
your job to follow the County Code. And if the County's Code says these vacation
rentals are not permitted in these various zoning categories and that you have the
responsibility to enforce the Code then you should be doing that enforcement and take the
heat off of us because I don't buy this pending legislation. We want to hold up
enforcement until this pending legislation gets resolved. It's been pending for four years.
And not only that, you have all three Planning Commissions tell you we don't endorse
this. There's your directive. They're the authority. And you've already got that
directive. So, what are we going to do? You know muddle around with this for another
year and allow more vacation rentals to proliferate so it makes our job harder to balance
things out.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank, thank you ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm not finished. I have a question. Madam Chair, I think
it would be most appropriate for Corporation Counsel if he has it in him to answer this
question. If not, maybe a written response would be appropriate but what is it in the
County Code, Mr. Giroux, that allows County departments to adopt their own policy
that's in total contradiction to the County Code? The adopted policy; the legal policy that
this elected body has adopted.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Being that I'm handling probably a loaded question but as far as what I think
that we need to see is that, what Mr. Hunt is saying is that they do have extreme
conditions that they're working under in order to try to enforce the law. And we see this
with the, the Police Department, the Fire Department. We see this with any department
that is charged with enforcement that there's always going to be a charge that they're not
doing enough. There's not, they're not getting their job done.
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You know I think all of us have probably been victims of property crimes. We've had
things taken from us and we call the Police and they show up 45 minutes later. No
witness. No nothing. And that case sits on the shelf for years and it's not solved. You
know the Planning Department has openings for inspectors. They have tried to recruit.
That money is sitting there. They can't get bodies. We know Maui Police Department on
any given day is 40 people short of what. ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Giroux, excuse me. If you just answer the question.
MR. GIROUX: So, the answer is, the answer is there's nothing in the County Code that tells
them that they can't enforce it. What the Department is telling you is, is that they're
trying their best and they are looking at their resources to try to get. .. what they can done.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know that is not what we were told, Mr. Giroux. We
were told that the previous policy of the previous Administration which was hands off is
the policy that this Administration, Mr. Hunt just told us, that they're going to continue
that policy. I'm not asking what the excuses are. I'm asking what the legal basis is.
MR. HUNT: Madam Chair, could I answer?
CHAIR BAlSA: Yes, please.
MR. HUNT: I'm not aware of any hands-off policy. I never said the word "hands-off'. That
came from someone else from perhaps the previous Administration I'm not sure. That is
not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we had, we had an inspector tell us that.
MR. HUNT: Let's make it clear that our, our policy is not hands-off. Our policy is to pursue
violations when they come to us if an application is made we put it on hold. We are
pursuing violations.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and violations come to you through complaints.
MR. HUNT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you pursue those.
MR. HUNT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, what is holding the Department back from taking a
list of all of these easy to find on the Internet listings and send them a letter and say you
have not applied for a permit, you are in violation of our Code. Please cease and desist.
Why can't you do that?
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MR. HUNT: We could probably do that. And what's the next step? It's a long, lengthy process
to pursue. Enforcement is not easy. And to take a list that long and to pursue it, we don't
have the resources to pursue it. We could write a letter like you said but to get 'em to
stop in all likelihood would take a lot more than that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, Madam Chair, I'm not pleased at all with this.
I mean I just think that. .. um ... we're sending a message loud and clear over the TV that
go ahead do whatever you want 'cause we don't have the resources to enforce. We're not
going to enforce. So, you know, build illegally. Rent out illegally and we really don't
care what the impact is to our small town communities, to our hardworking residents who
can't afford a roof over their head because of the escalating prices that this lack of
enforcement is causing.
So, I would request, Madam Chair, that we get a legal opinion in writing as to whether or
not the Department has a right to ignore the violations that are going on right under
everybody's noses in contradiction to our County Code. I just don't think Administrative
policy has that kind of weight and as the elected body we need to take a stand and make
sure that they follow through with the enforcement. There's no point in us wasting all of
our time trying to come up with something that's workable when the problem just keeps
escalating because there's no enforcement.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. And we will make that request, Mr. Giroux.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I appreciate that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: We have, we're going to be losing our Corp Counsel in a little while.
Unknown to you he had asked to be excused at 10 minutes to 12. He has a previous
commitment. This discussion has been very helpful. All of the information that we've
gotten today has certainly given us a lot of work to do. I would respectfully like to ask
that unless we have further questions from the Members. Would you like to ask your
question, Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Yes, it will be a short one.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Director Hunt, do you have a database that shows how
many warnings were issued, how many violations were issued, and how many further
than the step of violation were issued? Do you keep records on that?
MR. HUNT: Our Zoning Enforcement Division keeps records on that. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Is it possible to get a copy of that report?
MR. HUNT: Can you state the report again?
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, I think we're talking about transient vacation rentals
and as your inspectors go out and they find violations, it's my understanding from
previous testimony that a warning is issued and if that's not followed a second warning is
issued. If that's not followed a violation is issued. So, do you keep a database on those
reports?
MR. HUNT: It's within our permitting system. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Can we see the trend in that on how much violations
or warnings were issued and how much follow-up there were after supplemental to the
violation?
MR. HUNT: I'll see what I can do on that. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Chair Baisa, would it be appropriate for us as individual
members then to make recommendations to you or if we have additional questions to ask
to put them in writing or email so that, you know, next time when we come forward we'll
be able to perhaps have some concrete suggestions as to how we can tackle this problem
and dispose of it one way or the other?
CHAIR BAlSA: The Chair would appreciate that very much. I'd like to thank everyone who
came today. The testifiers, the staff, and whoever has contributed at this meeting. This is
a very serious issue. The Planning Committee understands the urgency and the need to
do something. And I assure you that we will continue with this issue until we have a
resolution. So, in light of that, I'd like to defer consideration of this matter pending
further discussion.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR BAlSA: The meeting is adjourned ... (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 12:00 p.m.
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